MISSOURI PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION



STAFF REPORT

GREAT PLAINS ENERGY INC., WESTAR ENERGY INC., KANSAS CITY POWER & LIGHT COMPANY, & KCP&L GREATER MISSOURI OPERATIONS COMPANY

CASE NO. EE-2017-0113

JANUARY 18, 2017 JEFFERSON CITY, MISSOURI

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
II.	LEGAL ANALYSIS	3
III.	The Missouri Merger Standard The Kansas Merger Standard KCC MERGER STANDARDS	6
111.		
	a. The effect of the transactions on consumers	8
	 i. Effect of the proposed transaction on the financial condition ii. Reasonableness of the purchase price iii. Ratepayer benefits iv. Operational synergies v. Effect of the proposed transaction on the existing competition 	18 33 39
	b. The effect of the transaction on the environmentc. Whether the proposed transaction will be beneficial on an overall basisd. Whether the proposed transaction will preserve the jurisdiction	45 45
	e. The effect of the transaction on affected public utility shareholders	
	f. Whether the transaction maximizes the use of Kansas energy resources	
	g. Whether the transaction will reduce the possibility of economic waste	
	h. What impact, if any, the transaction has on the public safety	61
IV.	SUMMARY OF JOINT APPLICANT REBUTTAL TESTIMONY	65
	Merger Standard (a) Merger Standard (b)	67
	Merger Standard (c)	
	Merger Standard (d)	
	Merger Standard (e)	
	Merger Standard (f) Merger Standard (g)	
	Merger Standard (g)	
V.	ANY CONCLUSIONS/RECOMMENDATIONS/ADDITIONAL COMMENTS	71

I. Executive Summary

On January 4, 2017, and January 10, 2017, the Missouri Public Service Commission ("Commission") directed Commission Staff ("Staff") to submit a report ("Report") on its analysis of the Kansas Corporation Commission ("KCC") Staff ("KCC Staff") testimony and recommendation, and to include in its Report a summary of the rebuttal testimony of Great Plains Energy Incorporated ("GPE") and Westar Energy ("Westar") (collectively, "Joint Applicants").¹

KCC Staff testimony describes the transaction as follows:

GPE's proposal to acquire Westar will result in the two largest investor-owned electric utilities in Kansas becoming separately-owned subsidiaries of GPE. GPE will pay \$8.6 billion for all of the Westar equity, while assuming \$3.6 billion of Westar's debt for a transaction value of approximately \$12.2 billion. Westar shareholders will receive approximately \$60 per share. Each share of Westar stock will be converted into a right to receive \$51 in cash plus an amount of GPE stock worth approximately \$9. Therefore, the compensation to Westar shareholders will be approximately 85 percent cash and 15 percent stock, amounting to an acquisition premium of about \$4.9 billion (233 percent) over book value and \$2.3 billion (36 percent) over Westar's "undisturbed stock price." GPE will finance the acquisition with approximately 50 percent equity and 50 percent debt. After closing, Westar will be a wholly-owned subsidiary of GPE and Westar shareholders will own approximately 15 percent of GPE.²

¹ Staff received copies of Joint Applicants' testimony on January 17, 2017, so this Report only includes a summary of GPE and Kansas City Power & Light ("KCPL") witness Darrin R. Ives' rebuttal since that testimony appears to be an overview of all GPE/KCPL/Westar witness rebuttal testimony issues.

² In the Matter of the Joint Application of Great Plains Energy Incorporated, Kansas City Power & Light Company, and Westar Energy, Inc. for Approval of the Acquisition of Westar Energy, Inc. by Great Plains Energy Incorporated. Direct Testimony of Jeffrey D. McClanahan, beginning at p. 2, line 11, through p. 3, line 5. December 16, 2016.

KCC Staff witness Jeffrey D. McClanahan summarizes KCC Staff's recommendation when he states,

As reflected in [KCC Staff's] overall recommendation, the [GPE/Westar] Joint Application for approval...does not satisfy a majority of the [KCC] merger standards. What's more, the proposed transaction would leave ratepayers, the state, and even the post-transaction entity in a worse position moving forward. In fact, this Transaction primarily promotes the interests of Westar's shareholders – due to the overcompensation they will receive – to the detriment of the public interest. Because the [KCC] uses the merger standards as guidance as to whether a transaction promotes the public interest, failure to meet the majority of the merger standards is a strong indication that the public interest will not be promoted by approving the Transaction.³

KCC Staff testimony references "promote the public interest" and "merger standards." This Report will explain that the Missouri merger standard and the Kansas merger standard are not the same. In fact, the Kansas merger standard sets a higher "bar" for KCC approval than the Missouri merger standard. It appears the KCC likely will not approve a merger request unless it can be shown that the proposed transaction "serves" or "promotes" the public interest; the "public interest" being primarily defined by a list of eight criteria or factors.

Staff's Report is structured to first discuss the Missouri merger standard and the KCC merger standard, then summarize the KCC Staff testimony and recommendation relative to each KCC merger standard. A summary of Darrin R. Ives rebuttal testimony on behalf of Joint Applicants is included at the end of the discussion on KCC merger standards.

While Missouri does not have merger standards as defined by the KCC, the Report will discuss, to the extent applicable, Staff's similar analysis in File No. EM-2016-0324, *In the Matter of Great Plains Energy, Inc.'s Acquisition of Westar Energy, Inc., and Related Matters* ("Merger Analysis"), and discuss the commitment(s) in the Stipulation and Agreements

³ *Id.*, starting at p. 10, line 18, through p. 11, line 4.

("S&As") between Staff, the Missouri Office of the Public Counsel ("OPC") and GPE that address the issue(s) raised by the KCC Staff.

Staff continues to recommend that the Commission approve the Stipulations and Agreements ("S&As") that have been submitted between GPE/KCPL/GMO and Staff and GPE/KCPL/GMO and OPC as those S&As incorporate commitments the Missouri utilities have made relative to the proposed acquisition which are designed to protect the interests of Missouri ratepayers and the State.

II. Legal Analysis

The Missouri Merger Standard:

A Missouri public utility must obtain prior authorization from the Commission to sell, assign, lease, or transfer utility assets,⁴ to merge or consolidate,⁵ to raise capital by issuing stock, notes, or bonds, or by mortgaging property,⁶ and to acquire the stock of another utility.⁷ Section 393.190.1, RSMo.,⁸ provides:

No gas corporation, electrical corporation, water corporation or sewer corporation shall hereafter sell, assign, lease, transfer, mortgage or otherwise dispose of or encumber the whole or any part of its franchise, works or system, necessary or useful in the performance of its duties to the public, nor by any means, direct or indirect, merge or consolidate such works or system, or franchises, or any part thereof, with any other corporation, person or public utility, without having first secured from the commission an order authorizing it so to do. Every such sale, assignment, lease, transfer, mortgage, disposition, encumbrance, merger or

⁴ See Rule 4 CSR 240-3.110, electric utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.210, gas utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.310, sewer utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.405, steam heat utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.605, water utilities.

⁵ See Rule 4 CSR 240-3.115, electric utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.215, gas utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.315, sewer utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.410, steam heat utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.610, water utilities.

⁶ See §§ 393.180, 393.200, 393.210, and 393.220, RSMo.; *and see* Rule 4 CSR 240-3.120, electric utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.220, gas utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.320, sewer utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.415, steam heat utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.615, water utilities.

⁷ See § 393.190.2, RSMo.; and see Rule 4 CSR 240-3.125, electric utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.225, gas utilities; Rule 4 CSR 240-3.325, sewer utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.420, steam heat utilities; 4 CSR 240-3.620, water utilities.

⁸ All statutory references are to the Revised Statutes of Missouri ("RSMo.") as currently revised, amended and effective.

consolidation made other than in accordance with the order of the commission authorizing same shall be void. The permission and approval of the commission to the exercise of a franchise or permit under this chapter, or the sale, assignment, lease, transfer, mortgage or other disposition or encumbrance of a franchise or permit under this section shall not be construed to revive or validate any lapsed or invalid franchise or permit, or to enlarge or add to the powers or privileges contained in the grant of any franchise or permit, or to waive any forfeiture. * * * Nothing in this subsection contained shall be construed to prevent the sale, assignment, lease or other disposition by any corporation, person or public utility of a class designated in this subsection of property which is not necessary or useful in the performance of its duties to the public, and any sale of its property by such corporation, person or public utility shall be conclusively presumed to have been of property which is not useful or necessary in the performance of its duties to the public, as to any purchaser of such property in good faith for value.

The lead case states:

Before a utility can sell assets that are necessary or useful in the performance of its duties to the public it must obtain approval of the Commission. The obvious purpose of this provision is to ensure the continuation of adequate service to the public served by the utility. The Commission may not withhold its approval of the disposition of assets unless it can be shown that such disposition is detrimental to the public interest.⁹

That case relied, in turn, on an older Missouri Supreme Court case, which stated:

The owners of this stock should have something to say as to whether they can sell it or not. To deny them that right would be to deny to them an incident important to ownership of property. A property owner should be allowed to sell his property unless it would be detrimental to the public.

The state of Maryland has an identical statute with Missouri's and the Supreme Court of that state . . . said: "To prevent injury to the public, in the clashing of private interest with the public good in the operation of public utilities, is one of the most important functions of Public Service Commissions. It is not their province to insist that the public shall be benefited, as a condition to change of ownership, but their duty is to see that no such change shall be made as would work to the public detriment. 'In the public interest,' in such cases, can reasonably mean no more than 'not detrimental to the public.'" ¹⁰

⁹ State ex rel. Fee Fee Trunk Sewer, Inc. v. Litz, 596 S.W.2d 466, 468 (Mo. App., E.D. 1980) (citations omitted).

¹⁰ State ex rel. City of St. Louis v. P.S.C., 335 Mo. 448, 459-460, 73 S.W.2d 393, 400 (Mo. banc 1934).

Given that the purpose of § 393.190.1 is to ensure the continuation of adequate service to the public, the Commission typically considers such factors as the applicant's experience in the utility industry; the applicant's history of service difficulties, if any; the applicant's general financial health and ability to absorb the proposed transaction; and the applicant's ability to operate the assets safely and efficiently.¹¹ The Commission has sometimes said that denial of such an application requires compelling evidence on the record that a public detriment is likely to occur¹² and that the mere risk of harm to the ratepayers is a detriment to the public interest.¹³

The Commission has since determined that the applicable standard is a cost-benefit analysis:

What is required is a cost-benefit analysis in which all of the benefits and detriments in evidence are considered. . . . Approval should be based upon a finding of no net detriment. * * * In considering whether or not the proposed transaction is likely to be detrimental to the public interest, the Commission notes that its duty is to ensure that UE provides safe and adequate service to its customers at just and reasonable rates. A detriment, then, is any direct or indirect effect of the transaction that tends to make the power supply less safe or less adequate, or which tends to make rates less just or less reasonable. The presence of detriments, thus defined, is not conclusive to the Commission's ultimate decision because detriments can be offset by attendant benefits. The mere fact that a proposed transaction is not the least cost alternative or will cause rates to increase is not detrimental to the public interest where the transaction will confer a benefit of equal or greater value or remedy a deficiency that threatens the safety or adequacy of the service. Additionally, "what constitutes the 'public interest" is "a matter of policy to be determined by the Commission." In any proceeding on such an application, the applicant bears the burden of proof.¹⁴

¹¹ See In the Matter of the Joint Application of Missouri Gas Energy, et al., Case No. GM-94-252 (Report and Order, iss'd Oct. 12, 1994), 3 Mo. P.S.C.3rd 216, 220.

¹² See, e.g., In the Matter of KCP&L, Case No. EM-2001-464 (Order Approving Stipulation & Agreement and Closing Case, issued Aug. 2, 2001).

¹³ In the Matter of Aquila, Inc., Case No. EF-2003-0465 (Report & Order, issued Feb. 24, 2004) pp. 6-7.

¹⁴ In the Matter of Union Electric Company, *d/b/a* AmerenUE, 13 MoPSC3d 266, 293 (2005); and see In the Matter of Great Plains Energy, Inc., Kansas City Power & Light Company and Aquila, Inc., 17 Mo.P.S.C.3d 338, 541 (2008), "the Commission may not withhold its approval of the proposed transaction unless the Applicants fail in their burden to demonstrate that the transaction is not detrimental to the public interest, and detriment is determined by performing a balancing test where attendant benefits are weighed against direct or indirect effects of the transaction that would diminish the provision of safe or adequate of service or that would tend to make rates less just or less reasonable."

Additionally, "what constitutes the 'public interest" is "a matter of policy to be determined by the Commission." In any proceeding on such an application, the applicant bears the burden of proof.¹⁵

To summarize: the private proprietors of a Missouri regulated utility have the right to pursue a merger unless it can be shown that the proposed transaction is detrimental to the public interest; the "public interest" being primarily defined as the continuation of adequate service to the public served by the utility.¹⁶ In making its determination, the Commission uses a costbenefit analysis.¹⁷ Unless the detriments outweigh the benefits, the Commission *must* approve the transaction.¹⁸

The Kansas Merger Standard:

Helpfully, the KCC issued its Order on Merger Standards in Docket No. 16-KCPE-593-ACQ on August 9, 2016.¹⁹ Therein, the KCC stated: "The Commission's central concern is whether the merger will promote the public interest."²⁰ In making this determination, the KCC stated that it will consider the following criteria:

- (a) The effect of the transaction on consumers, including:
 - (i) the effect of the proposed transaction on the financial condition of the newly created entity as compared to the financial condition of the standalone entities if the transaction did not occur;

²⁰ Id., ¶ 5.

¹⁵ Id.

¹⁶ Fee Fee Trunk Sewer, supra.

¹⁷ Union Electric, supra; Great Plains Energy, supra.

¹⁸ *Id*.

¹⁹ In the Matter of the Joint Application of Great Plains Energy Incorporated, Kansas City Power & Light Company and Westar Energy, Inc. for approval of the Acquisition of Westar Energy, Inc. by Great Plains Energy Incorporated, Docket No. 16-KCPE-593-ACQ (Order on Merger Standards, K.C.C., Aug. 9, 2016).

- (ii) reasonableness of the purchase price, including whether the purchase price was reasonable in light of the savings that can be demonstrated from the merger and whether the purchase price is within a reasonable range;
- (iii) whether ratepayer benefits resulting from the transaction can be quantified;
- (iv) whether there are operational synergies that justify payment of a premium in excess of book value; and
- (v) the effect of the proposed transaction on the existing competition.
- (b) The effect of the transaction on the environment.
- (c) Whether the proposed transaction will be beneficial on an overall basis to state and local economies and to communities in the area served by the resulting public utility operations in the state. Whether the proposed transaction will likely create labor dislocations that may be particularly harmful to local communities, or the state generally, and whether measures can be taken to mitigate the harm.
- (d) Whether the proposed transaction will preserve the jurisdiction of the KCC and the capacity of the KCC to effectively regulate and audit public utility operations in the state.
- (e) The effect of the transaction on affected public utility shareholders.
- (f) Whether the transaction maximizes the use of Kansas energy resources.
- (g) Whether the transaction will reduce the possibility of economic waste.
- (h) What impact, if any, the transaction has on the public safety.²¹

The KCC went on to note that "the enumerated criteria can be supplemented to account for the unique facts and circumstances of each docket."²² These criteria are merely "the beginning criteria to be used when evaluating a merger application, and are to be supplemented by any other considerations that are relevant given the circumstances existing at the time of the merger proposal." ²³ The stated criteria can be modified as necessary and additional criteria and considerations can be added.²⁴ In the final analysis, "the question is whether the public interest is

- 21 *Id*.
- ²² *Id.*, \P 6.
- ²³ Id.
- ²⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 7.

served by approving the merger as determined by the specific facts and circumstances of each case."²⁵

To summarize: the private proprietors of a Kansas regulated utility evidently have no right to pursue a merger and the KCC will not permit it *unless* it can be shown that the proposed transaction "serves" or "promotes" the public interest;²⁶ the "public interest" being primarily defined by a list of eight criteria or factors.²⁷ In making its determination, the KCC appears to use a cost-benefit analysis.²⁸ Unless the benefits outweigh the costs, the Commission will not approve the transaction.²⁹

III. KCC Merger Standards³⁰

- (a) The effect of the transaction on consumers, including:
 - (i) the effect of the proposed transaction on the financial condition of the newly created entity as compared to the financial condition of the standalone entities if the transaction did not occur;

KCC Staff

For merger standard (a)(i), KCC Staff heavily relied on projections and forecasts provided by credit rating agencies. All of the parties involved in the transaction are financially

²⁷ Id., ¶ 5.

²⁸ Id., passim.

 $^{^{25}}$ *Id.*, ¶ 6.

²⁶ In the Matter of the Application of Oneok, Inc. for an Order Authorizing Its Plan of Reorganization, Docket No. 14-KGSG-100-MIS, 2013 WL 9571938 (Order Approving the Unanimous Settlement Agreement, K.C.C., Dec. 19, 2013): "Therefore, upon finding the public interest will be promoted, the Commission should grant a public utility the authority to transact business in the state of Kansas." This is exactly what the Missouri Supreme Court said the PSC cannot require. City of St. Louis, supra.

²⁹ Id., ¶ 5; In Re Anadarko Nat. Gas Co., Docket No. 13-BHCG-509-ACQ, 2013 WL 6096364 (Order Approving Joint Application, K.C.C., Oct. 3, 2013): "To this end, the Commission must only grant a public utility the authority to transact business in the state of Kansas upon a finding that the public convenience will be promoted."

³⁰ Many of the merger standards are interrelated, and many of the arguments were repeated, so it was sometimes difficult to discern where KCC witnesses were changing from one condition to another. For purposes of this report, the testimony summary is placed under the merger standard that was most obviously referenced.

sound and possess investment-grade bond ratings. However, since the announcement of the transaction, the rating agencies have put the Joint Applicants under negative watch and outlook.

KCC Staff witness Adam H. Gatewood states that the result of the merger is a "utility that may not offer healthy returns to equity investors or sufficient safety for bondholders,"³¹ and any increase in risk is likely to cause an increase in debt costs and a lower value on outstanding bonds. According to Mr. Gatewood, if the merged utility has difficulty attracting investors, "it will likely have problems raising capital on reasonable terms to finance future additions to its rate base, or at the very worst, problems simply continuing to provide efficient and sufficient service."³² Mr. Gatewood explains that the credit profiles of the merged utility will decline further if either the KCC or the Commission use the consolidated corporate capital structure of GPE to set revenue requirements for Westar, Kansas City Power & Light Company ("KCPL") or KCP&L Greater Missouri Operations Company ("GMO").

Mr. Gatewood discusses the reports of several credit services regarding the transaction. He notes a June 2 report by Moody's which states that the \$4.4 billion acquisition of debt will require "dividend" payments from subsidiaries in order for GPE to make interest payments on that acquisition debt since GPE has little other way to generate cash flow. Mr. Gatewood states that Moody's Credit Opinion shows that, prior to the transaction, the amount of GPE debt was about 3 percent of the consolidated company debt. With the addition of the \$4.4 billion, GPE's debt will be one-third of the consolidated company debt. Mr. Gatewood summarizes his thoughts on statements by Moody's when he comments,

^{**} _____

³¹ Direct testimony of Adam H. Gatewood, p. 7, lines 3-4. December 16, 2016.

³² *Id.*, at page 7, lines 5-7.

**	
Mr. Gatewood continues with a statement by Moody's Rat	ings Assessment Service
**	
	**

According to Mr. Gatewood, these statements by Moody's indicate that the actions GPE has taken to acquire Westar are "indicative of a change in policy of GPE management and board of directors. In Moody's eyes, GPE is now willing to accept a greater degree of financial risk, and that policy change, in and of itself, has a negative effect on credit ratings."³⁵

In its statements, S&P noted a negative outlook when referring to the "combined entity's" financial performance. "Fitch states that it views the mere closing of the merger transaction as a credit-negative event."³⁶ Mr. Gatewood is concerned that the Joint Applicants have not provided a plan to deleverage from acquisition debt or provided any financial forecasts beyond 2020. If the transaction is approved, GPE will have a consolidated capital structure with an equity ratio of 41% to 42% (pre-transaction equity ratio is 49% to 50%). Mr. Gatewood states that with such a limited timeframe included in the Joint Applicants' Forecast Model, one does not know if there is a plan to deleverage or continue at the higher degree of leverage.

³³ *Id.*, at page 18, lines 4-11.

³⁴ *Id.*, at page 18, lines 16-19.

³⁵ *Id.*, at page 18, lines 21-24.

³⁶ *Id.*, at page 12, lines 22-23.

Mr. Gatewood next discusses "financial engineering," or GPE's plan to as regulators to use the higher cost weighted average cost of capital ("WACC") of the operating utilities to set rates instead of the lower cost WACC GPE has achieved through greater leverage and lower cost debt financing. "The 'engineering' is merely recapitalizing the utility and retaining the benefits for shareholders."³⁷ Mr. Gatewood cautions that if the KCC uses the operating utility capital structure, and does not recognize the leverage of GPE's capital structure when setting rates, GPE will have little to no incentive to deleverage. Such a capital structure will result in higher revenue requirements, which will allow the operating-utilities to pay GPE more in dividends, thus supporting the parent level debt of the transaction. Mr. Gatewood comments that capital structure will likely be a contentious rate case issue for many years, and "if the [KCC] approves this Transaction, it will practically have 'bound' future Commissions to using the operating-utility capital structure in order to maintain the financial health and investment grade bond ratings of Westar, KCPL, and GPE."³⁸

**	
	 **

³⁷ *Id.*, at page 20, lines 10-11.

³⁸ *Id.*, at page 30, lines 1-3.

The KCC Staff asked the Joint Applicants for their view on using the GPE consolidated capital structure to set rates and received the following response:

Yes, it is the Joint Applicants position that completion of the Transaction is largely dependent on the [KCC] not applying the GPE consolidated capital structure ratios when setting Westar's and KCPL's revenue requirements. (KCC-264)

Mr. Gatewood states that he is surprised the Joint Applicants would commit to a transaction where a successful outcome is "largely dependent" on capital structure decisions, not only from the KCC but also this Commission, since the use of a consolidated capital structure is common practice in both jurisdictions and by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC"). Mr. Gatewood recommends the KCC expresses its position on the appropriate capital structure in the merger docket. Mr. Gatewood states there will be very little separation between GPE and its subsidiaries because they will have the same board of directors who will set the dividend and the capitalization policies of the parent and the subsidiaries. He concludes "the parent should <u>not</u> profit from providing capital to the subsidiary at a higher cost than it incurred to obtain the capital. In some sense, recognizing the consolidated capital structure is a form of ring-fencing."³⁹

Staff Analysis

In its Merger Analysis, Staff states the following as it relates to the transaction and previous merger conditions placed on GPE, KCPL and GMO:

• As of March 31, 2016, GPE had a consolidated common equity balance of 46% and KCPL had a consolidated common equity balance of 47%. Joint Applicant witness Kevin Bryant testified that GPE's consolidated common equity ratio is expected to be approximately 41% after completion of the permanent financing issued to fund the

³⁹ Id at page 41, lines 17-20.

transaction. As KCPL is not issuing any capital for purposes of the proposed transaction, its common equity ratio would not be directly impacted by the transaction financing.

- KCPL has rating agency coverage by S&P and Moody's and GPE has rating agency coverage as well as equity analyst coverage, Staff can evaluate this information to monitor GPE's and KCPL's financial ratios. Additionally, Staff has access to GPE's and KCPL's financial statements through the Commission's subscription to SNL. If Staff has any concerns about the information it analyzes or needs further explanation, it can contact and request such information from KCPL and/or GPE.
- Even if KCPL maintains separate debt and this debt is still at least investment grade, this does not mean higher capital costs will not be incurred by KCPL, and now GMO, as a result of the leverage introduced by the transaction. Based on Staff's review of rating agency feedback regarding GPE's proposed acquisition of Westar Energy, KCPL is expected to maintain its investment grade credit rating even with the increased leverage from the proposed transaction.
- Staff filed testimony in KCPL's and GMO's 2012 rate cases that demonstrated how GPE's financial support for GMO did cause KCPL to have a higher cost of debt due to shorter tenor debt being assigned to GMO and none being assigned to KCPL. The Commission did not adopt Staff's position. The complexities and motivation to financially manage GPE and its subsidiaries for GPE's shareholders best interest rather than KCPL and GMO individually, will cause Staff to continue to have this concern.
- Staff does not believe that GPE's proposed acquisition of Westar Energy will cause either company to not provide access to GPE and KCPL information, but the transaction will create many additional affiliates which in Staff's opinion will require GPE and KCPL to

provide unrestricted access to the same information concerning Westar and its companies.

 GPE's intention to take on a debt burden of \$8 to \$9 billion is necessarily a matter of concern to Staff because this debt may well negatively affect the Missouri ratepayers of KCPL and GMO.

As a result of Case No. EM-2001-464, Staff understood that the creation of GPE was probably for the purposes of pursuing other business investments that may impact KCPL's costs, including but not limited to its cost of capital, whether directly or indirectly. Staff's proposed conditions were intended to produce a stand-alone S&P credit rating for KCPL that was a function of KCPL's business and financial risks. If this had occurred, this would have alleviated Staff's concern about GPE's other business and financial risks potentially causing an increased cost of capital to KCPL. However, S&P has never recognized these conditions as being significant enough to allow for a consideration of KCPL's stand-alone risk for purposes of assigning KCPL a rating. S&P has consistently stated the following in its ratings assessment of KCPL and GMO: "There are no meaningful insulation measures in place that protect KCP&L from its parent and, therefore, KCP&L's issuer credit rating is in line with GPE's group credit profile of 'BBB+.'" This is significant since S&P believes KCPL has a stand-alone risk profile consistent with an 'A-' credit rating, but nonetheless assigns it a 'BBB+' credit rating due to its affiliation with GPE and GMO.

Given the above, the issuance of debt at GPE will have at least an indirect impact on KCPL and now GMO because the proposed transaction to acquire Westar Energy will result in increased financial risk for GPE on a consolidated basis, which will directly impact S&P's ratings of KCPL and GMO. Although S&P has affirmed GPE's credit ratings, and therefore all

of GPE's companies, it has revised its outlook to "negative" from "stable," which simply means that if GPE's ratings were to change, it would likely be a downgrade. This type of designation is often issued when a merger or acquisition is announced and the rating is under active review. It is more likely than not that at the conclusion of the review the rating will be downgraded. GPE provided Staff with financial information showing the *pro forma* impact of the proposed acquisition on GPE's consolidated financial metrics. GPE and KCPL also discussed the projected financial impact in its testimony in the Kansas docket. According to Joint Applicant witness Kevin Bryant, GPE's funds from operations to debt (FFO/Debt) ratio will be in the range of 13% to 14%, which is much more aggressive than its historical average of approximately 16% to 17%. However, S&P projects the FFO/Debt ratio to improve to above 14% after 2018. It appears that S&P is giving significant weight to its expectation that GPE will be able to improve its FFO/debt ratio quickly.

On May 31, 2016, Moody's placed GPE on review for a possible downgrade to Baa3 (equivalent to an S&P rating of 'BBB-'). Moody's specifically mentions its concern about the impact of the \$4.4 billion of holding company debt, which will cause holding company debt to go from 2% of total consolidated debt to approximately 35% of consolidated debt. Moody's indicates that it sees "the additional leverage and new capital structure complexity reducing financial flexibility across the entire corporate family." This is noteworthy considering the fact that Moody's usually gives more stand-alone consideration to operating utility subsidiaries when assigning credit ratings than does S&P. Although Moody's currently plans to assign a two-notch rating differential to KCPL (Baa1) and one notch differential to GMO (Baa2), if GPE is downgraded to (Baa3), Staff is not sure how Moody's would rate the subsidiaries if GPE is downgraded to below investment grade.

In past rate cases, KCPL and GMO had recommended the use of GPE's consolidated capital structure for ratemaking purposes for both companies. Staff had done so as well due to the fact that S&P assigned KCPL and GMO a credit rating based on the GPE consolidated capital structure and consolidated business risk. Staff considered this appropriate because it matched the cost of the capital with the risk underlying the capital structure. For example, if KCPL had a 60 percent equity ratio (more consistent with an A-rated regulated utility), but it was assigned a BBB credit rating because of its affiliation with a more leveraged GPE consolidated capital structure, KCPL would be paying debt costs consistent with a BBB capital structure rather than its per books value capital structure of 60 percent equity. Consequently, if KCPL's allowed ROR were based on a 60% equity ratio, its ratepayers would be charged for an equity-rich capital structure without the benefit of lower debt costs consistent with an A-rated capital structure. Consequently, using GPE's consolidated capital structure allowed for a matching of costs with the cost drivers, which includes leverage issued at GPE.

Staff will point out that GPE's proposed acquisition of Westar may cause this change to be even more costly to Missouri ratepayers if debt investors do not recognize KCPL's and GMO's lower risk capital structures when determining their required return on debt. Although Westar is also a pure-play regulated utility with a similar risk profile to that of KCPL and GMO, GPE proposes to issue \$4.4 billion of debt at the holding company level, which will cause GPE's consolidated common equity ratio to be around 40 percent rather than the approximate 50 percent shown on KCPL's and GMO's books. GPE, KCPL and GMO have \$1.77 billion of debt maturing in approximately the next 5 years. Because GPE had issued debt on behalf of GMO, Staff would expect that this GPE debt would be refinanced with debt issued at the subsidiary level, but Staff has not confirmed this. Because this \$1.77 billion of debt will be refinanced under a weaker GPE consolidated capital structure and S&P assigns KCPL and GMO credit ratings based on this weaker consolidated capital structure, then the cost of this subsidiaryspecific debt will be higher than if GPE had a consolidated capital structure similar to its subsidiaries. The higher cost of debt that is a function of the more leveraged capital structure will be applied to a less risky capital structure, causing Missouri ratepayers to pay higher capital costs than they would normally pay if KCPL and GMO were truly viewed by investors as standalone entities. Absent rating-agency-recognized ring-fencing of GPE's Missouri subsidiaries, which Staff believes can only be ensured if the company collaborates with rating agencies through its own initiatives, Staff does not know how to provide the Commission assurance that KCPL and GMO ratepayers will not pay higher capital costs as a result of the proposed transaction and possibly suffer impaired ability to raise reasonably-priced capital due to unforeseen events.

Relevant S&A Commitments

The S&A with Staff, in summary,⁴⁰ provides the following financing conditions:

- GPE, KCPL and GMO shall maintain separate capital structures; separate Corporate Credit Ratings and debt; separate revolving credit facilities and commercial paper, if any; separate preferred stock, if any. Neither KCPL nor GMO shall guarantee the debt of the other, or of GPE, or of any of GPE's other affiliates. Neither KCPL nor GMO shall pledge their respective stock or assets as collateral for obligations of any other entity.
- KCPL and GMO have indicated their intent to utilize their respective utility-specific capital structure in general rate case filings after the close of the transaction, with supporting documentation of the reasonableness of that structure. KCPL or GMO shall

⁴⁰ The S&A provisions are not repeated in their entirety in this Report; however, the summary is not intended to imply a change in the provisions.

provide evidence demonstrating that the transaction has not resulted in a downgrade to that utility's Corporate Credit Rating that exists at the time the general rate case is filed compared to the Corporate Credit Rating of that utility that existed as of May 27, 2016. If such a Corporate Credit Rating downgrade resulting from the transaction exists, KCPL or GMO will provide evidence demonstrating that Missouri customers are held harmless from any cost increases resulting from such a downgrade.

- In the event KCPL or GMO should have its respective Standard & Poor's ("S&P") Corporate Credit Rating downgraded to below BBB- as a result of the transaction, the affected utility commits to file notice with the Commission within five business days of such downgrade with various supporting documentation. In the event KCPL or GMO's affiliation with GPE or any of its affiliates is the reason for the downgrade to below BBB-, KCPL and/or GMO shall pursue additional legal and structural separation, if necessary, from the affiliate(s) causing the downgrade and the impacted utility shall not pay a common dividend without Commission approval or until the Corporate Credit Rating has been restored.
- Neither KCPL nor GMO shall seek an increase to the cost of capital as a result of the transaction or their ongoing affiliation with GPE and its affiliates other than KCPL/GMO. Any net increase in the cost of capital they seek shall be supported by various documentation.
- Nothing shall restrict the Commission from disallowing such capital cost increases from recovery in KCPL or GMO's rates.
 - (ii) reasonableness of the purchase price, including whether the purchase price was reasonable in light of the savings that can be demonstrated from the merger and whether the purchase price is within a reasonable range;

KCC Staff

Ms. Ann Diggs states that if the KCC Staff were recommending approval of the transaction, it would recommend Kansas jurisdictional ratepayers share in transaction savings through annual bill credits; that assurances provided by the Joint Applicants related to the preservation of the KCC's jurisdiction be incorporated in the KCC's order, and the KCC require Westar and KCPL to file updated cost allocation manuals ("CAMs") within 60 days of the transaction. GPE established a savings estimation team to answer the question: "<u>Are the reasonably achievable savings sufficient to meet the targets</u> for making a competitive bid while maintaining GPE's financial and operational health and producing significant long-term benefits for customers and shareholders?"⁴¹ (Emphasis added by Ms. Diggs) The savings estimation team was provided initial net savings estimate targets of \$50 million, \$100 million and \$130 million, respectively, for calendar years 2018-202. The net savings as estimated by the savings estimation team were: ** _______ ** respectively, for calendar years 2018-2020.

According to Ms. Diggs, "Joint Applicants have clearly stated that their proposed ratemaking treatment allows them to retain approximately ** ______ ** of savings, due to regulatory, lag, which will be used to help pay for various transaction and transaction related costs incurred in 2016 and 2017."⁴² Ms. Diggs questions why savings estimates were provided to the savings estimation team "other than to influence the identification and range of estimated savings results either from being too risky in order to support a potential bid price, or keeping savings conservative in order to limit the potential sharing of savings with ratepayers."⁴³ Ms.

⁴¹ Direct Testimony of Ann Diggs, p. 14, lines 8-11. December 16, 2016.

⁴² *Id.*, at p. 16, lines 22-25.

⁴³ *Id.*, at p. 17, lines 2-5.

Diggs further questions why the team was provide with any estimates instead of tasking it with independently identifying and estimating transaction-related savings and costs, suggesting the process "erodes the credibility of the preliminary savings estimate results which the Commission must rely on to determine if the proposed transaction is in the public interest."⁴⁴

Ms. Diggs then compares the current savings analysis process with the estimation process in the Aquila acquisition docket, stating the Aquila process included more teams and a common understanding from both KCPL and Aquila management and employees. In contrast, Ms. Diggs describes the current analysis process as conducted within a short deadline prior to GPE's final bid with limited Westar data. Ms. Diggs states, "Due to the self-imposed time restrictions in this case, this important element of management and employee involvement from both GPE and Westar into the savings estimation process was not possible. Timing restrictions further prohibited the savings estimation team from using relevant Westar data, such as cross-mapping KCP&L and Westar employee positions by department, which could have increased the credibility of the savings estimation results. Joint Applicants are essentially relying on GPE's preliminary due diligence analysis, and did not perform a more thorough and reliable savings estimation analysis."45 Ms. Diggs identified examples of Westar-specific data that was not considered in the Joint Applicants' Transaction savings analysis, including: differences in Westar and KCPL employee salary and benefit levels and differences in job organization and functions. The results of the preliminary savings analysis are "efficiency targets" as KCPL and Westar explore savings in the on-going integration process. Ms. Diggs notes, "the results will not be available in time for the [KCC] to consider in determining the effect of the proposed

⁴⁴ *Id.*, at p. 17, lines 10-12.

⁴⁵ *Id.*, at p. 25, lines 1-8.

Transaction on consumers,"⁴⁶ She concludes, "The KCC and Kansas customers deserve more than vague inferences that savings will be achieved."⁴⁷

Ms. Diggs also reviewed the Joint Applicants' calculations for such things as transactionrelated labor savings of Shared Services, reaching the same conclusions. She notes KCC Staff identified errors in the Joint Applicants' calculations of estimated transaction savings which, if adjusted, would reduce net savings by \$7.6 million in the Shared Services area, and by \$14.2 million if applied to all functional areas.⁴⁸

Justin T. Grady further discusses the transaction relative to merger standard (a) (ii). He states, "GPE has agreed to pay \$1.70 for every dollar of Westar's rate base and \$2.30 for every \$1 of Westar's book equity."⁴⁹ Mr. Grady discusses the Guggenheim Securities Financial Analysis presented in the Final Proxy Statement. He includes a table presenting previous merger and acquisition ("M&A") transactions, and concludes, "GPE's agreement to pay 24.4 times the next calendar year earnings for Westar Equity is the highest priced transaction on the table, 13.4% higher than Algonquin's equivalent multiple paid for Empire earlier this year."⁵⁰ According to Mr. Grady, Guggenheim presented two other measures of primary valuation analyses – a Discounted Cash Flow ("DCF") Analysis and a Peer Group Trading Analysis. "In both cases, the valuations that Guggenheim derived using these methods were below the \$60/share GPE has agreed to pay."⁵¹ Based on various calculations, Mr. Grady states, "in order to support a purchase price (or valuation) higher than \$54.46/share, you would have to assume

⁴⁶ *Id.*, at p. 31, lines 8-9.

⁴⁷ *Id.*, at lines 20-21.

⁴⁸ *Id.*, beginning at p. 48, line 18, through p. 49, line 2.

⁴⁹ Direct Testimony of Justin T. Grady at p. 10, lines 5-6. December 16, 2016.

⁵⁰ *Id.*, at p. 15, lines 2-5.

⁵¹ *Id.*, at p. 17, lines 13-14.

higher cash flows for Westar than represented in the official forecast, or an even lower required return."⁵² Mr. Grady also discusses other valuation and financial analyses performed by Guggenheim and notes, "Interestingly, while Guggenheim does not consider these analyses to be material to the rendering of its opinion, the Transaction Premiums Paid Analysis is the only valuation analysis of all those performed by Guggenheim that supports a purchase price at or above \$60/share."⁵³ Guggenheim performed the following:



The Final Proxy Statement describes the Goldman analysis of the Historical Stock

Trading range of Westar compared to the \$60/share merger consideration, presented as follows:

- A premium of 36.1% to the closing price of \$44.08/share for Westar common stock as of March 9, 2016;
- A premium of 13.4% to the closing price of \$52.92/share for Westar common stock as of May 27, 2016; and
- A premium of 8.2% to the 52-week intraday trading price high of \$55.47/share for Westar common stock as of May 27, 2016

Joint Applicant witness Kevin Bryant refers to these premiums when explaining why GPE believes the premium it agreed to pay is reasonable compared to other recently announced transactions.⁵⁵ Mr. Grady does not agree these analyses demonstrate reasonableness of the purchase price because some of the M&A transactions include natural gas retail distribution

⁵² *Id.*, beginning at p. 18, line18, through p. 19, line 2,

⁵³ *Id.*, at p. 19, lines 10-13.

⁵⁴ *Id.*, at p. 20, lines 13-23.

⁵⁵ *Id.*, at p. 22, lines 12 -20.

businesses; the best unaffected stock price to measure against the transaction is \$39.51, the closing price on November 3, 2015, a date unaffected by merger speculation; other transactions such as the Fortis/ITC transaction were included at full weight despite obvious differences; even with all the non-applicable entities removed, Mr. Grady calculates the average premium of unaffected stock price as 28.9%. Mr. Grady states the only all-electric transaction that is similar to the GPE/Westar transaction is the recent Algonquin/Empire transaction. KCC Staff testified that transaction did not meet the KCC's merger standards without significant rate concessions to overcome deficiencies. Mr. Grady identifies additional deficiencies in Goldman's analyses, stating, the "differential between GPE's expectation of allowed equity returns in Westar's rates, compared to the real cost of equity (required return on equity) estimated by Goldman, is the most significant contributing factor for GPE's decision to pay nearly \$5 billion more for Westar's equity than it is allowed to recover through rates."⁵⁶

Mr. Grady discusses Goldman's DCF values on Westar's stand-alone operations without the effects of efficiencies noting that the per share values are from \$11.79 to \$14.01 higher than the DCF values calculated by Goldman. When multiplied by an expected 143.3 million outstanding shares, the result is a net present value ("NPV") of synergies of \$1.68 billion to \$2.01 billion. Mr. Grady states, "That is an enormous amount of assumed net present value benefit to present stockholders associated with net non-fuel operating and maintenance (NFOM) savings of approximately \$356 million over the first three and a half years". He notes the savings number is prior to sharing any cost savings with ratepayers or prior to paying any taxes on the savings.⁵⁷ Mr. Grady identifies two flaws to the analysis: (1) It is illogical to assume savings would be retained forever without sharing with ratepayers and inconsistent with GPE's stated

⁵⁶ *Id.*, at p. 30, lines 6-10.

⁵⁷ *Id.*, at p. 31, lines 3-12.

plans; and, (2) It is illogical to assume the costs savings would be free from income tax liability.⁵⁸ Mr. Grady says the KCC should be concerned because the \$4.9 billion of Goodwill that GPE plans to record on its books would require an annual evaluation to determine whether its value has become impaired. If impaired (book value exceeds fair value), Mr. Grady notes that GPE would be required to write-down the asset, resulting in an immediate hit to the equity balance and potentially resulting in significant negative financial ramifications. Mr. Grady observes, "Even if all of the operational synergies that the Joint Applicants expect to occur as a result of this Transaction were achieved, the NPV of those operational synergies doesn't come anywhere close to justifying GPE's payment of a nearly \$5 billion premium in excess of Westar's book value ... GPE's response to [KCC] Staff and intervenor discovery in this Docket and GPE's direct testimony confirms that neither the purchase price, nor the purchase price over book value, is directly tied to cost savings anticipated by GPE."⁵⁹ Mr. Grady cites an excerpt from Joint Applicant witness Mr. Bryant's direct testimony, which states,

GPE developed the offer price based on the 'premiums paid in recent regulated utility transactions' and then used a combination of Enovation's savings analysis and various other assumptions to evaluate the impacts on both GPE's and Westar's customers as well as GPE's existing shareholders.⁶⁰

Finally, Mr. Grady notes that Mr. Bryant, in supplemental direct testimony "admits ... the amount of the acquisition premium and the savings resulting from the merger result from different sources and are driven by different factors."⁶¹ Mr. Grady concludes that there is no financial or economic analysis that justifies the payment of almost \$5 billion over book value of Westar's equity based on an expectation that savings will result from the transaction, and

⁵⁸ *Id.*, at p. 32, lines 11-16.

⁵⁹ *Id.*, beginning at p. 41, line 14, through p. 42, line3.

⁶⁰ *Id.*, at p. 46, lines 23-27.

⁶¹ *Id.*, at p. 47, lines 15-17.

surmises that there are only two explanations for such a result: (1) the buyer expects to create additional cash flows by cutting costs, increasing revenues, etc. than the seller expects to generate on its own; or (2) the buyer's expected cost of capital is much less than is allowed in rates of the utility being acquired.⁶² Mr. Grady states that GPE's plan will only work if the KCC does not recognize the lower cost debt when setting Westar's rates in future cases, which would be a change in KCC ratemaking practices. Mr. Grady references several highly confidential equity analyst reports to support his thesis that GPE plans to use low cost holding company debt to purchase Westar equity at a premium, thereby realizing a windfall profit of approximately ** ______ ** million per year after interest expense incurred for the transaction is paid.⁶³ Further, the transaction will garner GPE a net positive cash flow of approximately ** ______ ** million a year that will flow to shareholders "that GPE plans to retain by objecting to the [KCC's] recognition of the existence of this debt in Westar and KCPL ratemaking proceedings."⁶⁴

Mr. Grady also performs an analysis changing Goldman's assumptions to those applicable in Westar's most recent rate case. For instance, modifying the WACC results in a \$1.6 billion equity value less that Goldman's DCF calculation. Based on this additional analysis, Mr. Grady, notes, "[I]f Goldman believed that Westar's cost of equity was anywhere near its regulatory-authorized return on equity, its calculations of Westar's intrinsic value would not be near as high as supported in its valuation and financial analysis of GPE's Board. Likewise, if GPE believed its real cost of equity was anywhere close to Westar's authorized return on equity

⁶² *Id.*, at p. 48, lines 14-19.

⁶³ *Id.*, at p. 61, line 20.

⁶⁴ *Id.*, beginning at p. 66, line 19, through p. 67, line 2.

of 9.35%, it should have never been willing to pay \$60/share for Westar. In fact, it would not have been willing to pay more than \$46.45/share for Westar."⁶⁵

Next, Mr. Grady reviews GPE's expectations related to net operating losses ("NOL"). In response to a KCC data request, GPE indicates it expects the transaction to affect the timing of the utilization of regulated and non-regulated NOLs and tax credits. Mr. Grady notes that GPE's ability to utilize NOLs two years earlier than expected would have a worth of about \$10.98 million of NPV. KCC Staff recommends splitting this value 50/50 with ratepayers and shareholders.⁶⁶

KCC Staff witness Scott Hempling describes the "acquisition premium" and the "control premium." He defines the "control premium" as "the excess of GPE's purchase price over Westar's pre-acquisition stock value."⁶⁷ Much of Mr. Hempling's testimony indicates Westar viewed the purchase price of the transaction as more important than customer benefit. According to Mr. Hempling, "GPE and Westar bargained over price, cash ratio, break-up fees, Board membership, and headquarters location, but they never bargained over consumer benefits."⁶⁸ In citing the Proxy Statement, Mr. Hempling identifies factors considered by Westar, including the "Westar Board's belief that the merger will create a leading utility company with a broader customer base"; "The fact that both Westar and [GPE] own well-known and respected brands and share a strong commitment to high-quality customer service, innovative energy efficiency programs, environmental stewardship, reliability and safety"; and, the "Westar Board's belief that the merger cost savings and operating efficiencies."

⁶⁵ *Id.*, at p. 72, lines 6-12.

⁶⁶ *Id.*, beginning at p. 79, line 26, through p. 80, line 6.

⁶⁷ Direct Testimony of Scott Hempling, p. 14, lines 22-25. December 16, 2016.

⁶⁸ *Id.*, at p. 24, lines 24-26.

Mr. Hempling notes "these statements are 'beliefs' not commitments … what is missing: studies of customer benefits."⁶⁹ Mr. Hempling recognizes GPE and Westar obtained "fairness" opinions, but states that the opinions are to verify that the price is "fair" to shareholders, not the benefits to customers. However, Mr. Hempling acknowledges that it is reasonable to assume Westar projected some benefit to customers. "But the central, dominant, determinative factor – Westar's sole reason for seeking and choosing an acquirer – was value to shareholders, not performance for customers."⁷⁰

Mr. Hempling also discusses the auction process, noting Westar's top officers will receive an estimated \$43.7 million from the transaction based on their various rights to Westar stock. He quotes the Proxy Statement, which explains that executive compensation for Westar "is designed 'to strongly align the interest of our officers with those of our shareholders."⁷¹ Mr. Hempling recognizes that if the merged company operates sub-optimally, there may be lost sales and regulatory penalties that would reduce shareholder return and executive compensation, but again states the decision-makers did not make customer benefits a focus of the transaction.

At page 33, line 3, Mr. Hempling is asked "What is a public utility's obligation to its customers?" He responds, "[I]f regulation does not replicate the discipline of effective competition – their rates will not be 'just and reasonable' and their service will not be 'efficient and sufficient' all as required by Kansas law."⁷² This is another theme of Mr. Hempling's testimony, as he comments that Westar caused its customers "opportunity cost harm" (the transaction displaces some other action that would have produced more benefits to the public),

⁶⁹ *Id.*, at p. 25, lines 11-26.

⁷⁰ *Id.*, at p. 26, lines 15-18.

⁷¹ *Id.*, at p. 32, lines 12-13.

⁷² *Id.*, at p. 33, lines 18-21.

because the Joint Applicants "guarantee zero benefits" for the customer.⁷³ In order to obtain customer benefits, Mr. Hempling suggests the competitive auction should have "auditioned" bidders based on benefits, then should have had finalists bid on price. In that way, "customer benefit would have prevailed over price."⁷⁴ Mr. Hempling states, "Whatever fiduciary duty the Westar Board has to maximize its shareholders' wealth is constrained by its Kansas law obligation to provide the most cost-effective service to its customers. That is the obligation the Westar Board violated when it bid out its franchise based on highest possible price rather than best possible performance … A utility must serve its customers cost-effectively. The [KCC] must set rates that give the utility an opportunity to earn a reasonable return on its prudent investment in assets used and useful in serving the public. These two obligations – the utility's and the {KCC's] – align shareholder interest and customer interest."⁷⁵

Mr. Hempling claims that a market in which a monopoly can sell its franchise for profit to the buyer promising to pay the highest price is a "distorted" market. To avoid this problem, the selling utility must run the competition based on benefits to customers, and if there is a control premium, customers must receive a portion of that premium.⁷⁶ Mr. Hempling then discusses acquisition debt of 3.86% as compared to its authorize ROE of 9.35%, noting that if GPE can finance \$3.7 billion of Westar equity at 3.95%, but earn a return of 9.35%, GPE will have a large profit – the reason GPE is willing to pay the premium. This concept is known as "double-leveraging" because debt is at both the holding company level and the utility level. This is also similar to the "financial engineering" discussed by Mr. Gatewood and explained above.

⁷³ *Id.*, at p. 34, line 19.

⁷⁴ *Id.*, at p. 35, lines 12-13.

⁷⁵ *Id.*, at p. 39, lines 1-5 and 21-24.

⁷⁶ *Id.*, at p. 41, lines 13-24.

The gain is realized, not by risk-taking, but by financial arrangements. Mr. Hempling concludes, "There is, therefore, no necessary reason why Westar shareholders are entitled to the portion of the premium associated with the value."⁷⁷ Mr. Hempling continues that adding to the value of double-leveraging is the low level of interest rates, quoting Joint Applicant witness Ruelle "….[U]tilities are trading at pretty high values. The reason for that are low interest rates."⁷⁸ Mr. Hempling continues that low interest rates do not represent shareholder risk-taking or executive decision-making.

Mr. Hempling states that when Westar needs to invest in new plant, it has the exclusive opportunity to make profit-causing investments that could be attractive to GPE, but it is "government protection from competition, not Westar's merits, that creates this opportunity for gain. Again, Mr. Hempling states that there is no reason why Westar shareholders should receive a benefit from that gain.⁷⁹

Switching to economies of scale, Mr. Hempling arrives at the same conclusion – combining offices does not take special management skill or shareholder risk so there is no reason for Westar shareholders to keep the full control premium. Similarly, he states that sharing "best practices" is not a reason to reward Westar shareholders because a failure by Westar to use best practices is cause for a [KCC] investigation into imprudence. Mr. Hempling states that when an acquirer improves performance, the benefit is not a result of the merger, but because the acquirer substitutes higher-quality practices for lower-quality practices … an improvement in management oversight that should have occurred without the merger. In this case, since the

⁷⁷ *Id.*, at p. 45, lines 15-16.

⁷⁸ *Id.*, at p. 46, lines 13-15.

⁷⁹ *Id.*, at p. 48, lines 5-9.

KCC has jurisdiction over both merging companies, Mr. Hempling states the KCC can order the companies to share best practices without the merger.

Mr. Hempling states that what GPE is actually purchasing for a premium is a "franchise" – the right to provide a government-regulated service free from competition. He recommends a 50-50 sharing with ratepayers as the logical treatment.

Mr. Hempling questions whether savings projections were influenced by "deal-making." He states, "the savings evaluation team's estimates could have suffered from optimism bias – a desire to 'make things work out.'"⁸⁰ He urges the KCC to keep this possibility in mind, but continues that the Joint Applicants "did stress that '[n]o one on the Enovation and GPE savings estimate team was advised, urged, or influenced to identify anything other than achievable savings to justify the bid price.'"⁸¹

Mr. Hempling also questions the benefits of the transaction, noting that Joint Applicant witness Mr. Terry Bassham identifies a key benefit as creating a financially stronger company, better suited to meet the needs of customers and communities in Kansas. Mr. Hempling states that when asked to describe shortfalls in Westar's performance that support these benefits, "Mr. Bassham avoided the question."⁸² Mr. Hempling recognizes the KCC has not required savings commitments in order to consider savings values, but recommends the KCC condition benefit recognition on benefit commitment to induce performance consistent with effective competition and to protect the public interest.

⁸⁰ *Id.*, at p. 93, lines 23-24.

⁸¹ *Id.*, at lines 25-27.

⁸² *Id.*, at p. 94, lines 10-11.

Staff Analysis

Most of the large utilities regulated by the Commission are owned by holding companies that also own subsidiaries engaged in unregulated businesses. This situation creates a danger that the holding company will seek to maximize the profits of its unregulated enterprise by shifting its costs to the regulated business, thereby subsidizing it at the ratepayers' expense. The Commission has promulgated rules governing affiliated transactions in the electric, gas, steam heat and refrigeration industries. The Missouri Supreme Court stated that the Commission's rules are:

a reaction to the emergence of a profit-producing scheme among public utilities termed "cross-subsidization," in which utilities abandon their traditional monopoly structure and expand into non-regulated areas. This transaction gives the Joint Applicants an opportunity to shift their non-regulated costs to their regulated operations with the effect of unnecessarily increasing the rates charged to the utilities' customers. The centerpiece of the Commission's affiliate transaction rule is the "asymmetrical pricing standards" designed to prevent improper subsidization of unregulated activities by ratepayers:

A regulated electrical corporation shall not provide a financial advantage to an affiliated entity. For the purposes of this rule, a regulated electrical corporation shall be deemed to provide a financial advantage to an affiliated entity if—

1. It compensates an affiliated entity for goods or services above the lesser of-

A. The fair market price; orB. The fully distributed cost to the regulated electrical corporation to provide the goods or services for itself; or

2. It transfers information, assets, goods or services of any kind to an affiliated entity below the greater of—

A. The fair market price; orB. The fully distributed cost to the regulated electrical corporation.

The asymmetrical pricing standards have been characterized as "in essence, a simple prohibition to all utilities against providing a financial advantage to their affiliates[.]"⁸³ Their purpose is to "prevent regulated utilities from subsidizing their non-regulated operations ... and provide the public the assurance that their rates are not adversely impacted by the utilities' nonregulated activities." A presumption that costs of transactions between affiliates were prudent is inconsistent with these rules.⁸⁴

The current allocation methodology used by KCPL to allocate shared costs among KCPL and other Great Plains Energy business units, as documented in the Great Plains Energy Cost Allocation Manual filed annually with the Commission, will be utilized. That is, KCPL's allocation of its shared costs will be expanded to include Westar in the allocation. Currently, KCPL employees operate GPE and all of its affiliates. In the case in which GPE acquired Aquila, Inc., KCPL and Aquila obtained a limited variance to the Commission's affiliate transactions rule, 4 CSR 240-20.015 (2)(A), 1 and 2, to provide information, assets, goods, or services at cost to, and receive information, assets, goods, or services at cost from GMO, and not consider fair market price in those transactions.

Relevant S&A Commitments

The S&A with Staff, as summarized, provides:

• The goodwill arising from the transaction will be maintained on the books of GPE and is therefore not expected to negatively affect KCP&L or GMO's cost of capital; however, if such goodwill becomes impaired other than as a result of a Commission order and such impairment negatively affects KCPL or GMO's cost

⁸³ State ex rel. Atmos Energy Corp. v. PSC, 103 S.W.3d 753, 763 (Mo. banc 2003).

⁸⁴ *Office of Public Counsel, supra,* 2013 WL 3894953, at 6.

of capital, all net costs associated with the decline shall be excluded from the determination.

- For the first five years after closing, GPE shall provide Staff and OPC its annual goodwill impairment analysis.
- KCPL and GMO agree to comply with the Commission's affiliate transaction rules.
- No later than six months after the closing of the transaction but no less than two months before the filing of a general rate case for either KCPL or GMO, KCPL and GMO will file updates to their existing CAMs.

The S&A with OPC, in summary, adds:

 GPE, KCPL and GMO shall agree to an independent third party management audit of their corporate cost allocations and affiliate transaction protocols. The Staff, OPC and company will develop a Request for Proposal ("RFP") for Commission approval. The same entities will select the winning bid, subject to approval by the Commission if the decision is not unanimous. GPE, KCPL and GMO shall collectively provide \$500,000 dollars, funded below the line (and not recovered in rates), for the audit. Any additional expense required by the Commission, will be split 50/50 between ratepayers and shareholders.

(iii) whether ratepayer benefits resulting from the transaction can be quantified;

KCC Staff

Mr. Gatewood discusses standard (a)(iii) as part of his financial discussion, stating "consumers should receive the befits of a cost reduction whether it is labor efficiencies or a lower cost of capital."⁸⁵ He states that a higher equity ratio will result in higher cost to ratepayers because equity capital is riskier than debt, thus requiring a higher return. He explains that when a utility subsidiary depends on a parent company for equity capital it becomes difficult to determine how the subsidiary is financed. The equity capital is assigned to the subsidiary through a book entry at the discretion of the parent, and it does not have to reflect the capitalization of the parent. According to Mr. Gatewood, "[I]f regulators merely accept the subsidiary's capital structure without reviewing the capital structure of the parent, it will result in a windfall to the parent company's shareholders ... an unnecessary cost paid by ratepayers ... that fails to reflect the much lower true cost of capital for the utility."⁸⁶ Mr. Gatewood estimates cost reductions from the difference in parent and capital structures in the range of \$90 million to \$136 million – the higher estimate reflecting the economic benefit GPE "hopes" to retain each year by not passing on the savings to consumers and the lower estimate representing the minimum amount of savings that should be returned to consumers so they receive benefit of a higher debt ratio. Should the KCC approve the transaction, Mr. Gatewood recommends the KCC Staff use the weighted average cost of debt of the consolidated company and the consolidated company capital structure so the consumers receive savings from the lower cost debt.

Ms. Diggs also discusses ratepayer benefits (or lack thereof) as they related to savings that flow to customers. According to Ms. Diggs, the Joint Applicants used results from GPE's estimated transaction analysis as inputs into a financial model to estimate annual savings of efficiencies achieved, retained and shared with ratepayers each year from 2017 through 2020. She summarizes concerns with the modeling as follows:

⁸⁵ Gatewood, p. 36, lines 1-2.

⁸⁶ *Id.*, at p. 37, lines 6-13.
- o ** _______
- The actual Gross Efficiencies and costs to achieve used in the financial model were provided by GPE's preliminary savings estimation team. [KCC] Staff discussed its concerns with these estimates in the preceding sections of my testimony. So I will just add here for reference that [KCC] Staff found the underlying savings estimates not to be sufficient or credible, and recommended the KCC not rely on the savings estimates in making their determination of whether this transaction is in the public interest.
- o ** ______
- A review of the calculations supporting the results in the above chart clearly show 0 the advantage Joint Applicants enjoy in this scenario. By controlling the timing of rate cases after the Transaction, they are able to effectively control the amount of achieved efficiencies they are allowed to retain through regulatory lag. For example, in the year 2020, Joint Applicants are estimating achieved efficiencies of \$172 million. Including costs to achieve, Kansas ratepayers can expect to receive ** ____ ** And this disparity is occurring as savings from Westar's and KCP&L's posttransaction general rate cases are being fully flowed through to ratepayers. If [KCC] intervention is needed at some point to require an audit due to overearning, Joint Applicants can continue overearning while the regulatory process takes its course. Yet Joint Applicants continue to argue their proposed plan is fair to consumers because they are receiving benefits that they would not have received absent the transaction.⁸⁷

Ms. Diggs states that if KCC Staff were recommending approval of the transaction, it would recommend the KCC require KCPL and Westar to issue bill credits to Kansas jurisdictional ratepayers annually until rates from utility's next general rate case become

⁸⁷ Diggs, starting at p. 52, line 12, through p. 54, line 14.

effective. Ms. Diggs recommends the annual bill credits reflect a 50-50 sharing of the ** ____

______ **⁸⁸ as identified in Joint Applicant work papers as an equitable solution.

KCC Staff witness Casey Gile discusses quality of service. Witness Gile states that Kansas statutes require all public electric utilities provide "sufficient and efficient service to their customers (K.S.A. 66-101b)." Gile suggests that if the KCC relies upon quality of service benefits, it should establish performance goals for the post-merger utility to ensure all benefits are achieved. According to Gile, Westar South (former Kansas Gas and Electric area); Westar North (former Kansas Power and Light area) and KCPL Kansas operations all have readily identifiable reliability metrics. Average performance over the last five years shows large differences between the areas with KCPL Kansas performing the best. Gile states the merger should not disadvantage one set of customers over another - KCPL Kansas customers should not be penalized with relaxed standards, while a potentially unattainable goal should not be set for the Westar areas. Gile suggests the customer and the KCC should be able to compare past performance of each utility with the post-merger companies. If the transaction is approved, KCC Staff proposes reliability standards for each of the three operating areas, with a goal of reaching one overall performance target five years after the merger. Gile references the financial concerns raised in the testimony of other KCC Staff witnesses, continuing, "Because of this risk, we are concerned that financial pressures may force GPE and the operating utilities to defer maintenance and system improvements in order to pay debt and/or reserve cash for shareholder's returns."⁸⁹ Gile recommends penalties be assessed for failure to meet reasonable performance thresholds. As an example, Gile references the GPE acquisition of Aquila, Inc. (07-KCPL-1064-

⁸⁸ *Id.*, at p. 55, Line 11.

⁸⁹ Direct Testimony of Casey Gile, p. 9, lines 13-15. December 16, 2016.

ACQ) where the parties agreed to a maximum penalty equivalent to 100 basis points of the return on equity ("ROE") for KCPL's Kansas operations. Non-performance was defined as "any performance below 70% of the pre-merger average performance metrics."⁹⁰ For this transaction, Gile recommends a maximum non-performance penalty of "25 basis points of the ROE for each company's most recent rate case," which would result in a \$3.5 million penalty for KCPL and \$11.1 million for Westar.⁹¹ The recommended amount of penalty would be weighted based on the number of customers in each operating area, with the maximum annual penalty not exceeding 25 basis points of the pre-acquisition ROE based on each company's most recent rate case.

Staff Analysis

In its Merger Analysis, Staff notes, the "not detrimental to the public interest" standard requires a cost-benefit analysis. Based on information known at this time, Staff is unaware of any benefits that the proposed transaction will confer on the Missouri ratepayers of KCPL or GMO.

Employee reductions among Missouri regulated utilities have previously had some negative impacts upon operations. Management decisions to both reduce call center staffing and use outsourcing resulted in diminished service quality to Missouri customers. While outsourcing specific operational functions may not lead to poorer service, outsourcing that is not managed effectively by regulated utilities and which has resulted in less qualified and less trained workers and resulted in high-turnover, etc., can and has certainly led to service quality reductions. Significant proposed merger savings have been addressed in testimony filed with the KCC including \$65 million during the first full year after closing and \$200 million in the third full year after closing. Such savings may come from many sources and may or may not be realized, but undoubtedly savings will include a reduction in employee headcounts. Testimony filed by

⁹⁰ *Id.*, at p. 11, lines 8-9.

⁹¹ *Id.*, at lines 12-16.

Mr. Bassham indicates that he anticipates headcount savings resulting from the elimination of "overlapping administrative, management and support positions" . . . and "if natural attrition is not sufficient, GPE may consider targeted voluntary staffing reduction programs where it makes sense." But further in his testimony he states, "some level of involuntary severance may occur as this is typically unavoidable in transactions of this nature."⁹²

Relevant S&A Commitments

The S&A with Staff, in summary, contains the following provisions related to ratemaking:

- Goodwill associated with the premium over book value of the assets paid for the shares of Westar stock ("Acquisition Premium") will be maintained on the books of GPE. The amount of any acquisition premium paid for Westar shall not be recovered in retail rates. Nothing shall preclude any party to the S&A from taking a position regarding the ratemaking measures and adjustments necessary to ensure no impact from the acquisition premium on rates.
- Neither KCP&L nor GMO will seek direct or indirect recovery or recognition in retail rates of any acquisition premium through any purported acquisition savings "sharing" adjustment (or similar adjustment).
- If any party to any KCPL or GMO general rate case proposes to impute the cost or proportion of the debt GPE is using to finance the transaction to either KCPL or GMO for purposes of determining a fair and reasonable return, then KCPL and GMO reserve the right to seek recovery of the acquisition premium.
- Transaction costs include, but are not limited to, those costs relating to obtaining regulatory approvals, development of transaction documents, investment banking

⁹² Direct Testimony of Terry Bassham page 10.

costs, costs related to raising equity incurred prior to the close of the transaction, payments required to be paid to employees who invoke severance payment agreements, and communication costs regarding the ownership change. Neither KCPL nor GMO will seek either direct or indirect recovery of any transaction costs through any purported acquisition savings "sharing" adjustment (or similar adjustment).

- If any party to any KCPL or GMO general rate case proposes to impute the cost or proportion of the debt GPE is using to finance the transaction to either KCP&L or GMO for purposes of determining a fair and reasonable return for either utility, then KCPL and GMO reserve the right to seek recovery of transaction costs.
- Transition costs are those costs incurred to integrate Westar under the ownership
 of GPE and include capital and non-capital costs. If requested, and approved by
 the Commission, on-capital transition costs can be deferred. If recovery is sought,
 KCPL and GMO will have the burden of proving that the recoveries of any
 transition costs are just and reasonable and that the costs provide benefits to
 Missouri customers.
- GPE commits that retail rates for Missouri KCPL and GMO customers shall not increase as a result of the transaction.

(iv) whether there are operational synergies that justify payment of a premium in excess of book value; and

KCC Staff

Mr. Drabinski summarizes reductions in staffing and their effect on operation and maintenance ("O&M") reductions for generation, transmission and distribution ("T&D"). Once generating unit retirements are implemented, staff "will be reduced by

** _____ ** FTE's (Full Time Equivalents). Likewise T&D Staffing will decrease by ** _____ ** FTEs; Supply Chain staffing will decrease by ** ____ ** FTEs, and Customer Service related activities will decrease by ** ____ ** FTEs.⁹³ "Once all changes are implemented, generation O&M will be reduced by ** _____ ** and T&D O&M expenses will be reduced by ** _____ **.⁹⁴ Most of the supply chain merger savings are a result of a reduction in employees. Mr. Drabinski maintains the savings could be achieved without the merger since both Westar and GPE are "large, sophisticated utilities with experienced and well managed procurement and contract management departments."⁹⁵

Mr. Hempling comments that Joint Applicants state they have not "asked" customers to pay the acquisition premium, but indicates they will collect the premium from customers "without asking" by: (1) "having Westar charge rates based on equity-level returns when part of Westar's equity will be funded by lower-cost debt"; (2) "using Westar's profit to extract value from GPE's net operating losses"; and, (3) keeping merger-related savings for themselves between rate cases, rather than passing them through to customers";⁹⁶ thus, allowing GPE shareholders to recover the premium implicitly. He further explains that if GPE absorbed the premium, it would still cause problems because it would require GPE to issue more stock and take on more debt, which would weaken its financial profile. Further, if the premium was funded entirely with equity, it would like require more frequent rate cases and cost-recovery mechanisms due to the pressure on GPE's earned equity returns, making it more difficult for GPE to raise equity capital. Mr. Hempling states, "GPE can recover its premium only if we

⁹³ Direct Testimony of Walter P. Drabinski, p. 6, lines 10-13. December 16, 2016.

⁹⁴ *Id.*, at p. 8, lines 6-7.

⁹⁵ *Id.*, at p. 86, lines 12-15.

⁹⁶ Hempling, at p. 69, lines 13-18.

sever rates from true economic cost. Never in a competitive market, but only in a governmentprotected monopoly market, could we ever sever prices from economic reality" – and according to Mr. Hempling, that is exactly what Joint Applicants propose.⁹⁷ In other words, rates that are set based on debt costs are rates based on cost of service. Requiring recovery of the premium because a premium was paid is setting rates based on a gain the seller wanted to receive, not setting rates based on the cost of service. Mr. Hempling recommends the KCC allocate the control premium (the excess of GPE's purchase price over market value) between shareholders and ratepayers based on their contribution to the economic value that underlies the premium. In lieu of being able to identify that benefit, he suggests the split be 50-50, with a rebuttable presumption that each group would have the burden to demonstrate its contribution was more than 50 percent.⁹⁸

Switching to synergies, Mr. Hempling notes that the synergies claimed are not quantifiable, are incapable of being tracked, and lack the ability to be proven or to provide accountability. Mr. Hempling states that savings were identified by GPE and its consultants without full data or joint meetings with managers of both companies. He also states there is an absence of executive accountability because Mr. Bassham has made no public decision about management changes, responsibilities related to savings, or accountabilities. In response to a KCC Staff DR, the Joint Applicants respond it is, "expected that [GPE] senior executives involved in reviewing and approving Transaction-related benefits will have substantial responsibility for achieving those benefits post-closing."⁹⁹

⁹⁷ *Id.*, at p. 71, lines 3-10.

⁹⁸ *Id.*, at p. 74, lines 15-17.

⁹⁹ *Id.*, at p. 92, lines 2-3.

Joint Applicants claim the new entity will be larger, thus providing benefit. Mr. Hempling observes that there is range of size that will result in cost-effective performance, but challenges this claim as lacking evidentiary value. Ultimately, he states, the KCC should ask: "Will this Transaction produce for customers the best possible benefit-cost ratio, compared to alternative actions the utility could take?" because, "[w]hen regulation protects a utility from competition, it must compensate by inducing the utility to perform as if it were subject to competition".¹⁰⁰ In this transaction, Mr. Hemphill states GPE is obtaining control of Westar's franchises and Westar shareholders are getting a \$2.3 billion control premium, but Westar's customers are guaranteed nothing; thus, from the customers' perspective, the benefit-cost ratio does not serve the public interest.¹⁰¹ Further, the longer the time between rate cases, and the more cost reductions the companies make between those rate cases that are not included in previously set rates, the greater the savings the utility will realize. Mr. Hempling recommends the KCC determine "reasonably expected benefits," then limit the premium recovery to that amount.¹⁰²

Staff Analysis

In its Merger Analysis, Staff raised concerns with synergies claims noting GPE does not have the necessary resources and personnel to provide managerial services and oversight to Westar Energy as it has no employees. All employees reside with KCPL, a regulated utility that does the majority of its business in Missouri. KCPL's employees are already fully occupied in operating KCPL, GMO and GPE. Staff fears that tasking these employees with, first, the acquisition and integration of Westar and, second, the operation of Westar, would necessarily

¹⁰⁰ Id., at p. 101, lines 19-25.

¹⁰¹ Id., at p. 102, lines 5-9.

¹⁰² *Id.*, beginning at p. 106, line 22, through p. 107, line 2.

result in a loss of operational efficiency and the subsidization of GPE's acquisition by Missouri ratepayers.

(v) the effect of the proposed transaction on the existing competition.

KCC Staff

Dr. Glass provides an analysis of the effect of the transaction on competition in the wholesale electricity market. He states that KCC Staff's lone concern in this area is that a generation plant closing to produce savings might create transmission congestion, which would then raise local electricity prices. Therefore, if the transaction is approved, KCC Staff recommends the KCC require GPE to obtain KCC approval of all plant closings.

Mr. Drabinski identifies 10 units as planned for retirement post-merger, four units that were scheduled for retirement pre-merger are no longer identified, and three units not scheduled for retirement pre-merger were added. He recognizes the Southwest Power Pool ("SPP") currently has over-capacity and individual companies have over-capacity that will need to be addressed whether the merger is approved or not. Using 2015 data shows "about 5.6 million mWh of energy will be removed from production, while reducing the average life of the fleet by two years."¹⁰³ In response to a KCC Staff DR, GPE indicated it was not aware of any SPP study analyzing the impact of the retirements.

Mr. Hempling discusses competition from the perspective of "across-the-fence rivalry," a rivalry that exists between two adjacent utilities to continuously improve performance to avoid unfavorable comparisons, and "benchmark competition" which exists when two companies that are similar become a valid basis for judging the performance of each other. According to Mr. Hempling, the transaction will eliminate both benchmarking and rivalry, reducing the pressure to

¹⁰³ Drabinski, at p. 31, lines 10-12.

perform. Mr. Hempling suggests the KCC could identify best practices of each and then order their adoption by both with penalties for non-compliance, resulting in consumer benefits without the merger.

Since customers have no choice, Mr. Hempling suggests the logical sequence is for the government to choose the competitor that will best serve customers. To do this, the State's needs must be defined, then the characteristics of companies that will meet those needs must be defined, then create a procedure to attract companies to the state. If the KCC addresses these steps, utilities will better understand what merger partners to seek. Mr. Hempling claims that Westar's lack of understanding allowed it to choose GPE in a competition where price was the dominating factor. Mr. Hempling states that, "Given the statutory requirement of 'efficient and sufficient service,' the [KCC] has the power to fix this problem ... [by] defining the types of companies it wishes to see providing utility service, and specifying the ingredients in merger transactions that align merging parties' interests with the public interest."¹⁰⁴ He continues by noting the "Proxy Statement makes clear that Westar is very attractive, not only to GPE but to others. With the focus then on the customer, let the bidding begin."¹⁰⁵ Therefore, Mr. Hempling recommends the KCC clarify its merger policy, which was first established in 1991, where mergers were largely limited by law to adjacent companies. Since the federal Public Utility Holding Company Act ("PUCHA") has now been repealed, any company can acquire another company.

Staff Analysis

Staff has no input on the effect the transaction will have on wholesale competition, and does not typically compare Missouri utilities to like utilities in other states.

¹⁰⁴ Hempling, at p. 120, lines 7-11.

¹⁰⁵ *Id.*, at lines 13-15.

Relevant S&A Commitments

While the S&As do not directly address this merger standard, KCPL and GMO are required to obtain Commission approval of plant closings pursuant to Chapter 22¹⁰⁶ of the Commission's rules and § 393.190.1.¹⁰⁷

(b) The effect of the transaction on the environment.

KCC Staff

Mr. Drabinski indicates that his analysis did not demonstrate there was any impact on the environment in Kansas since all of the units proposed for retirement meet current Clean Air Act compliance, with some units recently undergoing "major and costly upgrades."¹⁰⁸ He continues that many of the planned retirements identified as providing savings from accelerated retirement were already planned for retirement, and would likely have occurred absent the merger.

Staff Analysis

Staff has no opinion as to whether the transaction will affect the environment.

(c) Whether the proposed transaction will be beneficial on an overall basis to state and local economies and to communities in the area served by the resulting public utility operations in the state. Whether the proposed transaction will likely create labor dislocations that may be particularly harmful to local communities, or the state generally, and whether measures can be taken to mitigate the harm.

KCC Staff

KCC Staff witness Robert H. Glass discusses the effect of the transaction on state and local economies through loss of wages, salaries and benefits for the Kansas economy, GPE's plans to reduce electric rates, and savings that will flow to shareholders. He ultimately concludes, "The net effect of three of these channels is a negative impact on the Kansas

¹⁰⁶ Relating to Integrated Resource Planning.

¹⁰⁷ Requiring Commission authority to transfer assets.

¹⁰⁸ Drabinski, at p. 11, line 20.

Economy."¹⁰⁹ The projected savings from the transaction are generated from eliminating jobs. Dr. Glass concludes that positions that are eliminated will be permanently lost to the state and local labor markets since people who lose technical utility jobs in Kansas will have a difficult time trying to find similar jobs in Kansas and have a better chance finding jobs outside of Kansas. He notes a possible exception is Johnson County.

Dr. Glass discusses three "channels" where the savings will impact the economy of Kansas. A reduction in wages, salaries and benefits will flow through as a direct reduction in demand for goods and services. Lower electric rates will free up consumer income for expenditures on other items, which will result in increased demand. The portion of savings that will go to shareholders that live in Kansas will result in additional consumption that will also raise demand for products. Dr. Glass provides the following analysis:

GPE has 2020 estimates for labor savings deflated to 2016 dollars, thus all of the following discussion will be done in 2016 dollars. Total 2020 labor savings is ** ______** million with approximately ** ______** million coming from Kansas. So, the reduction in Kansas demand due to the labor savings is ** ______** million. GPE estimates sharing ** _______** million with Kansas ratepayers via lower rates. That leaves ** _______** million that goes to shareholders. Assume that 2% of GPE shareholders will be Kansans after the Transaction, which is probably a high estimate, then the amount for Kansas shareholders is ** ______** million. Thus, the total savings returned to Kansans is ** ______** million.

Dr. Glass comments that since the savings will not be completely shared with ratepayers and only a small proportion of GPE's shareholders like in Kansas, the transaction will result in a net loss to Kansas and have a negative effect on the economy. Dr. Glass provides a history of the Kansas economy since 1940, noting the Kansas economy response to "external shocks." In other words, the Kansas economy does not tend to sustain growth, but grows when there is an event such as the World War II armament build up or the Russian wheat deal in the 1970s. He explains

¹⁰⁹ Glass, at p. 3, lines 10-12.

¹¹⁰ *Id.*, beginning at p. 9, line 9, through p. 10, line 3.

the Kansas labor market has performed relatively weakly since 2000; local labor markets in Kansas have experienced difficulties compared with the national trend and the Kansas utility labor market has lost jobs over the past 25 years, except for a brief period in the early 2000s, which peaked in 2010. He also discusses that Kansas has increasingly become an economy of lower wage jobs relative to the United States, and that Kansas has not recovered from the 2007 recession nearly as well as the US as a whole.

Mr. Drabinski states that "reducing staff in T&D, Customer Service and Supply Chain departments hurts local economies by removing the salaries [] associated with ** _____ ** well-paying jobs."¹¹¹ However, he comments the Joint Applicants have not made any commitments regarding the location (Kansas or Missouri) of those job reductions.

Staff Analysis

While Staff did not perform a similar analysis of the impact of the transaction on Missouri or the KCPL/GMO service area, Staff has performed economic analyses in all recent electric rate cases. Relevant to this Report, Staff provided the following economic analysis in its Cost of Service Report in KCPL's pending rate case, Case No. ER-2016-0258.

Economic Considerations

The indicators of Missouri's general economic condition, specifically of the Missouri counties¹¹² that compose the service area of KCPL, indicate that moderate growth continues. Figure 1 below shows that the real gross domestic product ("GDP") growth of Missouri has averaged less than one percent (1%) per year from 2010 to 2015. Preliminary 2015 data had

¹¹¹ Drabinski, at p. 12, lines 11-13.

¹¹² According to Appendix 3 of KCPL's application, which includes the minimum filing requirements, and KCPL's current tariff, KCPL serves a total of 13 counties.

shown a robust year-over-year growth rate at 2.80 percent, but subsequent revisions lowered the growth to only 1.29 percent.



Despite a low GDP growth rate, Figure 2 shows that the annual unemployment rate levels for Missouri, including the preliminary 2016 levels, are below the pre-recession levels, but the unemployment rate for the U.S. rate has yet to reach the pre-recession lows. ¹¹³ The combined unemployment rate for all of the Missouri counties that KCPL serves tends to be 0.2 to 0.3 percent above Missouri's overall unemployment rate.¹¹⁴

¹¹³ According to the National Bureau of Economic Research, the recession began in December 2007 and ended in June 2009.

¹¹⁴ The county level unemployment data is unavailable for 2016.



Some economists have expressed concern that the unemployment rate statistic has not accurately reflected a lower labor-force participation rate. Figure 3 shows the number of employed persons in KCPL's Missouri service area is near the pre-recession peak. While not correcting for population growth, Figures 2 and 3 together show that the employment situation in Missouri continues to improve.



In addition to examining the status of the current economy, economic forecasters also examine economic data that have a history of leading, lagging, or coinciding with changes in the broader economy to anticipate future economic conditions. The current economic outlook from a variety of economic forecasters has been cautious. For instance, the American Institute for Economic Research's ("AIER")¹¹⁵ most recent version of Business Cycle Conditions (November 2016) shows that 58 percent of the leading indicators are evaluated as expanding.¹¹⁶ Under AIER's method, consistent evaluations above 50 percent suggest a low probability of recession over the next six to 12 months. This was the second month that was evaluated above 50 percent after six months in a row where the evaluation was at or below 50 percent. AIER states, "[W]e do not believe there is enough evidence to suggest the

¹¹⁵ American Institute for Economic Research. (09NOV16). "Business Conditions Monthly." <u>https://www.aier.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Research/pdf/BCM_November2016.pdf</u> (15NOV16).

¹¹⁶ AIER uses 24 indicators in total – 12 leading indicators are a measurable economic factor that tend to change ahead of a turning point in the broader economy, six coincident indicators that tend to change at roughly the same time as a change in the broader economy, and six lagging indicators that tend to change after a turning point in the broader economy. AIER recently revised its list of indicators, details of which can be found at <u>https://www.aier.org/revising</u>. A leading indicator evaluated as expanding means that the change in that indicator is historically correlated with future economic growth.

economy is on a significantly different path. Consequently, we still believe the results over the past nine months are consistent with overall slow growth and continued economic expansion."¹¹⁷

Figure 4, below, provides a comparison of the increase in average weekly wages for the counties in the Missouri KCPL service area, Consumer Price Index ("CPI"), Producer Price Index ("PPI"),¹¹⁸ and KCPL's electric rates. From 2007 to 2015, the Missouri counties in the KCPL service area collectively experienced a 17.62% increase in average weekly wages. This was slightly lower than the overall Missouri compounded increase in average weekly wages of 18.03% and about 3% above the CPI increase. During that same time period, KCPL filed six rate cases¹¹⁹ which increased overall electric rates for customers served by KCPL by approximately \$283.1 million, or a cumulative total of 57.69%, as shown in Table 1. However, KCPL has also experienced inflationary pressure, illustrated by a 10.31% increase in the PPI for Industrial Commodities from 2007 to 2015.¹²⁰ KCPL is currently requesting an additional \$90.1 million — a 10.77% increase in permanent rates.¹²¹ From 2007 to 2015, the increase in average weekly wages for Missouri counties in the KCPL service area is about one-fourth of the increase in electric rates for KCPL customers. If KCPL receives its requested 10.77% increase, the increase in average weekly wages would

¹¹⁷ American Institute for Economic Research. (09NOV16). "Business Conditions Monthly." https://www.aier.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Research/pdf/BCM_November2016.pdf (15NOV16).

¹¹⁸ The PPI represents the Producer Price Index for Industrial Commodities which includes textile products and apparel, hides, skins, leather and related products, fuels and related products and power, chemicals and allied products, rubber and plastic products, lumber and wood products, pulp, paper and allied products, metals and metal products, machinery and equipment, furniture and household durables, nonmetallic mineral products and transportation equipment.

¹¹⁹ Case Nos. ER-2006-0314, ER-2007-0291, ER-2009-0089, ER-2010-0355, ER-2012-0174, and ER-2014-0370.

¹²⁰ Detailed information on KCPL's expenditures and revenues can be found later in this report.

¹²¹ Since some of the proposed increase in permanent rates is currently collected in the fuel adjustment clause, the apparent proposed increase on customers is approximately \$62.9 million or 7.52%.



be less than one-fifth of the increase in electric rates, but this does not include any increase in average weekly wages for 2016, which is currently unavailable.

Table 1: KCPL Rate Case History 2007 - 2016									
Case Number	Effective Date	Dollar Value	Percent Increase						
ER-2006-0314	1-Jan-07	\$50,616,638	10.46%						
ER-2007-0291	1-Jan-08	\$35,308,914	6.50%						
ER-2009-0089	1-Sep-09	\$95,000,000	16.16%						
ER-2010-0355	4-May-11	\$34,817,199	5.25%						
ER-2012-0174	26-Jan-13	\$67,390,893	9.64%						
ER-2014-0370	29-Sep-15	\$89,671,644	11.76%						
Total Dollars		\$372,805,288							
Total Compour	76.23%								
ER-2016-0285	(Proposed)	\$90,076,613	10.77%						
Total with Pro	posed	\$462,881,901	95.21%						

Relevant S&A Commitments

 Pursuant to the S&A with Staff, GPE's corporate headquarters will remain at 1200 Main Street in Kansas City, Missouri, after the transaction closes. GPE has also committed in the acquisition agreement to maintain the current Westar headquarters at 818 Kansas Avenue in Topeka, Kansas, for GPE's Kansas headquarters after closing. While transaction-related efficiencies will result in lower employee headcount in both Missouri and Kansas post-closing, GPE expects to achieve such transaction-related efficiencies in a generally balanced way across both states.

The S&A with OPC, in summary, states:

- In their first general rate case filed after the closing of the Transaction, KCPL and GMO shall provide direct testimony explaining the employment metrics related to the number of full time employees and the average turnover rate along with any material changes to those metrics since the closing of the transaction, including, transaction related labor and all labor related efficiency savings that KCPL and GMO propose to flow through to the benefit of customers in the form of rates that are lower than they would have been absent the transaction.
- KCPL shall not effect an involuntary reduction in workforce or involuntary retirement program due to the transaction which results in a reduction in its Missouri-based workforce of greater than 20 percent for a period of three years.
- GPE is committed to maintaining its corporate headquarters in Kansas City, Missouri, and shall honor all terms and conditions of the existing lease for its headquarters office located at 1200 Main Street in Kansas City, Missouri, which

expires in October 2032. Headquarters is defined as the location serving as the managerial and administrative center of GPE in Kansas City, Missouri.

- No later than thirty days after the closing of the transaction, and for the succeeding nine years, GPE will provide \$50,000 to each of six Community Action Agencies. These funds are provided to each agency with the express purpose of the creation of an additional position(s) to enable further low-income weatherization deployment at a recommended spend level of \$50,000 per year over a ten-year period. Any excess funds can be allocated to certain categories at the agencies' discretion.
- KCPL and GMO commit to an annual in-person meeting with each of the local Community Action Agencies for the next five years at GPE's headquarters in Kansas City, Missouri, with extended invitations to (at least) the Commission Staff and OPC to discuss progress to date including Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats to KCP&L and GMO's low-income population.

(d) Whether the proposed transaction will preserve the jurisdiction of the KCC and the capacity of the KCC to effectively regulate and audit public utility operations in the state.

KCC Staff

Mr. Gatewood agrees with the Joint Applicants that the transaction does not change the KCC's jurisdiction or legal authority to regulate the post-acquisition utility, but states, "the financial weakness highlighted by the ratings agencies will likely leave the [KCC] fewer options ... that is regulators will be compelled to adopt practices that they might not otherwise adopt – to provide a higher stream of revenue to the utility – to support the parent company's new debt."¹²²

¹²² Gatewood, p. 43, lines 16-18, and p. 44, lines 14-16.

Ms. Diggs agrees that with the assurances the Joint Applicants make in the application, the KCC's jurisdiction to regulate and audit the public utility operations will be preserved, but also agrees that the transaction will "impart additional burdens and complexities to effectively regulate and audit Westar's utility operations"¹²³ and add risk to Westar's Kansas ratepayers, "given the multi[-]jurisdictional and multi[-]utility allocation issues…that don't exist today."¹²⁴ Ms. Diggs recommends that if the KCC approves the transaction, it include the assurances that are set out in the application as part of its order.

Mr. Hempling explains that for any major infrastructure job, there could be multiple entities willing to compete. He states, "The [KCC] specifically, and the state generally, should not be in a position where they feel pressured to use government powers to block market entry by efficient competitors, just to protect a company that took on too much debt."¹²⁵ He expresses concern that if the KCC were to order GPE to bid such projects out, it will face arguments that it is endangering GPE's bond ratings. Such actions will create tension between GPE's debt and the KCC's ability to be flexible.

Staff Analysis

In Staff's opinion, the transaction will not affect the Commission's jurisdiction to effectively regulate GPE's Missouri operations. As discussed elsewhere, and as explained by KCC Staff, the transaction may add complexities to rate cases.

¹²³ Diggs, at p. 60 lines 6-8.

¹²⁴ *Id.*, at lines 10-11.

¹²⁵ Hempling, at p. 66, lines 16-20.

(e) The effect of the transaction on affected public utility shareholders.

KCC Staff

Mr. Grady states that it is unlikely the transaction will benefit GPE shareholders, noting that while GPE's offer for Westar increased by \$2 billion from October 2015 through May 2016, the net asset it was purchasing only increased \$107 million. A DR response model shows:

GPE's financial model now predicts a **								
words,	before	even	closing	this	Transaction,	GPE	is **	** So in other
	*							

Staff Analysis

Staff does not have an opinion as to the effect of the transaction on Westar shareholders. As explained elsewhere, should the transaction affect the valuation of GPE stock or KCPL/GMO capital structure, there may be an effect on GPE shareholders.

(f) Whether the transaction maximizes the use of Kansas energy resources.

KCC Staff

Mr. Drabinski reviewed the efficiencies of the planned retirements noting some of the units have "reasonable heat rates and rank[] high within the fleet."¹²⁷ Mr. Drabinski reviews projected savings associated with the retirements, and notes the Joint Applicants have not identified or quantified any stranded costs for the selected units even though remaining book value will need to be addressed. Based on the most recent rate cases, net book value would produce ** ______ ** million in annual revenue requirement for KCPL and ** ______ **

¹²⁶ Grady, at p. 88, lines 2-5.

¹²⁷ Drabinski, at p. 28, lines 21-22.

million in annual revenue requirement for Westar, not including depreciation expense.¹²⁸ Mr. Drabinski suggests the GPE analysis performed related to net savings associated with power plants is "too simplistic for a merger of this size and complexity."¹²⁹ He states that when "units are retired, the generation that was produced through economic dispatch must be replaced by the next most expensive source ... a spreadsheet showing that these costs start at over ** _____ ** million per year and rise to over ** _____ ** million per year within ten years. KCC Staff was unable to project lost revenue for the KCPL and GMO units. The increase in fuel costs would be borne by ratepayers.¹³⁰ Mr. Drabinski notes that costs associated with staffing reductions m may not have been included, replacement costs have not been fully included and costs for dismantling the units have not yet been developed. KCC Staff performed an analysis and determined, that when all costs for retiring the units are considered, "the costs are almost ** ____ ** times that of the GPE savings estimates."¹³¹

Mr. Drabinski concludes "there is a great deal of uncertainty, hesitation and disagreement as to exactly what will occur with the generation fleet post-merger. No analysis similar to an Integrated Resource Plan (IRP[)], has been performed, no system stability and transmission analysis has been performed, there has been no detailed analysis of stranded costs treatment, losses from energy and capacity sales, or impact to the economy of Kansas".¹³² Mr. Drabinski suggests the KCC consider whether any projected savings attributed to retirements are actually merger-related.

¹²⁸ *Id.*, at p. 38, line 7.

¹²⁹ *Id.*, at p. 40, lines 11-12.

¹³⁰ *Id.*, beginning at p. 40, line 13, through p. 41, line 4.

¹³¹ *Id.*, at p. 45, line 2.

¹³² *Id.*, beginning at p. 2, line 19, through p. 14, line 4.

Mr. Drabinski also completed an analysis of T&D integration noting the two companies have similar engineering standards from the standpoint of design, which will allow both companies to deploy material and methods and there should be no impediment to meeting reliability standards. He expresses concerns with staffing cuts, especially since Westar previously proposed a significant increase in capital expenditures ("CAPEX") for T&D in order to improve reliability. He also raises concerns related to a reduction in the Westar vegetation management program since vegetation management issues continue to contribute to the number and duration of outages for Westar customers. Mr. Drabinski indicates the proposed reductions in vegetation management will likely lead to increased outages, and recommends the reduction in spending be eliminated from the merger savings estimates. Westar also has an Electric Distribution Grid Resiliency Program ("EDGR").



The KCC approved a one-year trial project. The report on results of the program has not yet been completed, yet there is no mention of EDGR in the merger application, but GPE testimony indicates a significant decrease in CAPEX spending by Westar, and Mr. Drabinski raises concerns as to how this corresponds to the Joint Applicants' commitment to increase customer service and reliability. When reviewing the Joint Applicants proposed T&D postmerger spending, Mr. Drabinski raises concerns with the assumptions. He notes while the KCPL and Westar systems are similar in age, the make-up of the systems is different; thus, the more

¹³³ *Id.*, at p. 61, lines 15-19.

you need to spend to maintain a more complex system. He asserts that a more appropriate analysis would have been to look at individual line segments as wells as mean time to failure for key components, pole inspections and thermal imaging inspections. Mr. Drabinski recommends a system-wide assessment be performed to determine what expenditures are needed and where. He ultimately questions whether the KCC should give any weight to capital expenditure reductions since, "The capital expenditure budget of these utilities is entirely within the discretion of their management and the Boards of Directors Therefore, I believe the [KCC] should find that the capital expenditures related savings estimates are entirely too speculative and imprecise to be given any weight in evaluating whether a merger or acquisition is in the public interest."¹³⁴

Mr. Drabinski provides a discussion of the Westar and KCPL reliability profiles, noting that SAIFI ("System Average Interruption Frequency Index") and SAIDI ("System Average Interruption Duration Index") for KCPL have been "significantly" better than for Westar, while CAIDI ("Customer Average Interruption Duration Index") is higher for KCPL due to the way it is calculated.¹³⁵ Mr. Drabinski recommends two additional performance measures: MAIFI ("Momentary Average Interruption Frequency Index") that represents the system-wide average number of momentary outages per year; and, CEMMI-10 ("Customers Experiencing Multiple Momentary Interruptions in excess of 10").¹³⁶

Staff Analysis

In reviewing the highly confidential chart of planned retirements, Staff identified some changes in potential planned retirements, pre-merger and post-merger, related to Missouri

¹³⁴ *Id.*, beginning at p. 86, line 12, through p. 87, line 7.

¹³⁵ *Id.*, at p. 71, lines 7-9.

¹³⁶ Mr. Drabinski proposes several merger conditions covering approximately 9 pages of testimony so they will not be repeated here, but can be found beginning at p. 88 of the public version of his Direct Testimony.

operations. Missouri has a robust IRP planning process. KCPL filed its last triennial compliance filing on April 1, 2015, in Case No. EO-2015-0254 and its last annual update on March 15, 2016, in Case No. EO-2016-0232. GMO filed its last triennial compliance filing on April 1, 2015, in Case No. EO-2015-0252 and its last annual update on March 15, 2016, in Case No. EO-2016-0233. Chapter 22 of the Commission's Rules requires the utility to file notice with the Commission of any significant changes to its IRP within 60 days of its determination that the utility's business plan or acquisition strategy has become materially inconsistent with the preferred resource plan, or its determination that the preferred resource plan or acquisition strategy is no longer appropriate.¹³⁷

(g) Whether the transaction will reduce the possibility of economic waste.

KCC Staff

Dr. Glass discusses merger standards (f) and (g) together since, from an economic perspective, the concepts are mirrored. He reviews the standards relative to the closing of one of the Kansas plants identified for closing. Dr. Glass recommends that if the KCC approves the transaction, it require GPE to seek KCC approval prior to any plant closings.

Mr. Hempling states that Westar shareholders may hope to sell at a gain, but their hope is not supported by a government commitment, which only grants Westar the right to provide service in return for "just and reasonable" rates. Therefore, the government owes Westar nothing if its "hopes" turn to "disappointment." He describes this as "economic waste" – compensating shareholders for disappointment when they have already been compensated for their investment – a violation of merger standard (g).¹³⁸

¹³⁷ Rule 4 CSR 240-22.080(12).

¹³⁸ Hempling, at p. 59, lines 13-21.

Staff Analysis

Staff has no opinion on whether the transaction will cause economic waste. KCPL/GMO are required to seek Commission approval prior to closing regulated electrical utility plant. The Commission has a robust IRP process, which allows the Commission, Staff, and interested stakeholders to monitor the utilities' long-term plans.

(h) What impact, if any, the transaction has on the public safety.

KCC Staff

Witness Gile identifies three metrics the KCC Staff believes should be included with reliability metrics: Call center answered call rate; response time to an outage; and Customer Information Statistics. Gile expresses concern that consolidation of the utilities will lead to personnel reductions and logistics problems as operating centers are combined, which could impact responsiveness of the remaining call centers or response times for service personnel to reach outage sites. As discussed under merger standard (a) (iii), if the transaction is approved, the KCC Staff recommends a penalty if performance declines. As such, Gile recommends the KCC require the post-merger company, KCC Staff and other interested parties file an agreement that provides expected details of compliance.

Mr. Drabinski discusses the information technology systems, and concludes they are made up of a "patchwork" of various mainframe and distributed technologies that, if integrated into a cohesive system will enable the merged company to "maximize the utilization of business, financial and operational data," but will require a "significant investment of time and resources."¹³⁹

¹³⁹ Drabinski, at p. 75, lines 14-16.

Staff Analysis

There are a number of factors that place regulated utility service quality at risk during merger or sale cases. Transitions may place additional pressure on the utilities being combined due to the merging of different processes, practices, systems, procedures, cultures, organizational structures, and workforces. Transitions may require that previous focus be shared with determining how to combine two separate systems into one, often with additional pressures of expected efficiencies or synergies and cost savings. New or different ways of operating, while determined to be desirable, may disrupt or disturb stability, security of systems, operations or staffs. In addition, natural human resistance to change should not be discounted. Among the

¹⁴⁰ *Id.*, at p. 80, lines 2-4.

¹⁴¹ *Id.*, at p. 79, lines 17-19.

greatest factors that place regulated utility service quality at risk during merger or sale cases are the financial constraint concerns and the desire or need to reduce costs. Mergers and sales can result in strong incentives to reduce costs in order to realize savings driven by the need to compensate for high acquisition premiums and the assumption of new debt to fulfill synergy commitments and expectations and others commitments. Such cost-cutting incentives may cause the deferral of system maintenance and facility upgrades and may also result in the termination of well-trained and experienced workforces whose development, training and expertise has been paid for by ratepayers.

Cost reductions may also result in the outsourcing of functions previously performed in-house that, if not managed and controlled effectively, can result in reductions in service. Cost-cutting can further result in the deferral of filling positions created by normal attrition. Ensuring that mergers are not detrimental to the public interest should include consideration and evaluation of such factors. Staff has considerable information about KCPL and GMO's service quality that it has obtained through a variety of means over many years. Staff has obtained service quality information concerning: formal case work including rate, merger, investigation, and complaint cases; comprehensive customer service reviews; service quality reporting of both companies which encompasses the companies' call center performance (including their use of call deferral technology), meter reading including estimated reads, reliability metrics including SAIDI, CAIDI, SAIFI and MAIFI; customer complaint and comment data as well as operational information obtained through regular quarterly service quality meetings with the companies.

The metric information the Staff currently receives from the companies has indicated performance that the Staff considers to be within an acceptable range for those specific service indicators. As part of its Merger Analysis, Staff sent data requests seeding information related to the above. GPE's responded: (1) ... KCP&L has only performed the due diligence phase of the Westar transaction and as part of that due diligence phase has evaluated service related data (provided as part of our response to DR 21). Transition planning and next steps are yet to be developed. (2) However, based on the results of the Aquila integration, KCP&L believes that we have a credible track record and proof of our ability and willingness to effectively integrate companies without negatively impacting our quality of service. We will pursue a similar approach with the Westar integration and expect no significant negative customer impacts. While Staff understands that KCPL does not have all details of the merger completed, such unknown critical operational plans are cause for concern regarding Missouri regulated operations.

Relevant S&A Commitments

The S&A with Staff, in summary, provides:

- KCPL and GMO will meet or exceed the customer service and operational levels currently provided to their Missouri retail customers.
- As GPE undertakes the process of integrating Westar, KCPL and GMO, fundamental principles have been adopted to ensure the availability of adequate resources, including but not limited to personnel, equipment and systems, that will enable a smooth transition to ownership and operation of Westar by GPE.

The S&A outlines several monthly, quarterly, and periodic meetings or reporting/access to records for Staff, OPC and the Commission, both before and after the transaction closes, to address such things as call center performance, performance metrics, staffing changes.

IV. Summary of Joint Applicant Rebuttal Testimony

On January 17, 2017, Staff received copies of Joint Applicants' rebuttal testimony, which responds to KCC Staff issues discussed above. GPE/KCPL witness Darrin R. Ives provides an overview of Joint Applicants' position in rebuttal testimony, so Mr. Ives' testimony is summarized here. In his rebuttal testimony, Mr. Ives responds to what he characterizes as primary, yet valid, criticisms of the transaction; summarizes GPE's compliance with the KCC merger standards; and, presents a set of merger conditions (*see Exhibit A*) that "collectively ensure that the Transaction will benefit customers and protect them from potential harm due to the financing structure or relationship of Westar and KCPL with GPE or its affiliates."¹⁴²

Mr. Ives identifies three major concerns raised by KCC Staff and intervenors to the KCC proceeding: (1) the method of financing will harm customers and limit the KCC's ability to ensure just and reasonable rates; (2) GPE has agreed to pay a purchase price that is too high; and, (3) GPE is attempting to collect a portion of the acquisition premium through rates. In response to concern 1, GPE has proposed 43 conditions to address "ring-fencing" of customers, including general conditions, financing, ratemaking, accounting, affiliate transactions and CAM, quality of service, and parent company conditions. In response to the other concerns, GPE provides rebuttal testimony addressing the issues and explaining how some of the proposals are not relevant or are contrary to positions in other proceedings. Mr. Ives states that proposals presented by Mr. Hempling are "unprecedented, impractical, and/or would completely destroy the value of the Transaction"¹⁴³ since they are largely designed to terminate the transaction. Mr. Ives cites the following benefits of the transaction:

¹⁴² Rebuttal Testimony of Darrin R. Ives on behalf of GPE and KCPL at p. 1, lines 19-21.

¹⁴³ *Id.*, at p. 8, lines 17 and 18.

- Reduction in future rate increases as a result of flowing through 100 percent of merger savings to customers through the normal rate making process;
- An electric company that continues to be a local, regional entity with ties to the communities and a major vested interest in the economic well-being of Kansas;
- A company with a continued physical presence in Topeka and Wichita;
- Little to no involuntary lay-off of employees;
- Continued level of good quality of service to all customers;
- Reduction in economic waste;
- A positive impact on the environment through an electric provider that has been and will continue to be actively involved in renewable generation and demand-side management("DSM")/energy efficiency ("EE") programs;
- No impact on the credit ratings of the utility companies; and a parent company that will maintain its investment grade credit rating.¹⁴⁴

Merger Standard (a)

Merger standard (a) addresses, generally, the effect of the transaction on the consumer.

Mr. Ives summarizes that GPE uses a low-cost financing mix to maintain the credit quality of all of its utility operating companies and to maintain investment grade ratings at GPE, and does not request to include the acquisition premium or related financing costs in rates. According to Joint Applicant witnesses, debt financing "enables" the transaction, and ultimately the benefits to customers. Mr. Ives notes that components of the financing plan have already been completed, and "[i]t is apparent that sophisticated investors...do not share the concerns expressed by certain parties."¹⁴⁵ Joint Applicant outside expert witnesses explain that debt financing is typical for a transaction of this nature, and that issuance of debt by the parent is to the benefit of consumers since risk is borne by the shareholders. They also dispute a KCC Staff statement about capital structure, noting that commissions have a long-standing practice of establishing rates based on the utility operating company structure as opposed to a consolidated capital structure.

¹⁴⁴ *Id.*, at p. 10, lines 3-15.

¹⁴⁵ *Id.*, at p. 16, lines 12-13.

In response to KCC Staff statements that the purchase price is not fair, Joint Applicant witnesses discuss recent KCC merger precedent, stating that it demonstrates the KCC has not historically ruled on the reasonableness of the purchase price of a transaction, but only addressed issues related to the acquisition premium as it relates to utility requests to recover the premium in rates. Since GPE is not requesting recovery in rates, Mr. Ives states that this issue is not relevant to the case. Joint Applicant witnesses also present rebuttal testimony that "point[s] out certain flaws in Mr. Grady's analyses, demonstrating that the analyses performed by the Joint Applicants and their experts show that the purchase price is reasonable,"¹⁴⁶ while also discussing the reasonableness of the purchase price and the competitive auction and the many financial analyses evaluated by GPE and its financial advisor to determine the appropriate purchase price. In response to KCC Staff concerns with the quantification of benefits from the transaction, Joint Applicant witnesses provide rebuttal testimony to demonstrate that the quantification of benefits from the transaction was conducted properly and "the level of confidence of GPE's management around the sufficiency of savings has grown[] due to the more detailed integration planning work performed...since June 2016."147 Joint Applicant witnesses explain that the achievability of savings has been confirmed and plans are being readied for execution.¹⁴⁸

Merger Standard (b)

Merger standard (b) concerns the effect of the transaction on the environment. Mr. Ives discusses that KCPL has been a leader in efforts to promote energy efficiency and renewable resources.

¹⁴⁶ *Id.*, at p. 20, lines 18-20.

¹⁴⁷ *Id.*, at p. 22, lines 9-11.

¹⁴⁸ *Id.*, at lines 12-13.

Merger Standard (c)

Merger standard (c) is the standard related to the effect on state and local economies and to communities in the area served by the merged utility. Mr. Ives notes that Joint Applicant witnesses respond to these concerns by describing the significance of various commitments in this area. Mr. Ives references Mr. Bassham's testimony on this issue, which "explains that on Day 1 after the Transaction closes, the executive team of GPE will include six former Westar executives, with five headquartered in Topeka and one in Wichita."¹⁴⁹

Merger Standard (d)

Merger standard (d) relates to whether the transaction will preserve the jurisdiction of the KCC. Mr. Ives states that it is "uncontroverted" that as a subsidiary of GPE, Westar's utility operations will be regulated by the KCC and will continue to operate as a jurisdictional public utility in Kansas under its current Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity and Kansas law. He continues by explaining that after the transaction, Westar's service area will not change, assets utilized for the provision of regulated electric utility service will continue to be owned by Wester, and services will continue to be provided by Westar under its existing rates, rules, regulations and tariffs.¹⁵⁰

Mr. Ives states that concerns of KCC Staff witness related to elevated leverage at GPE, which will limit the KCC's authority, are speculative since the risk is on shareholders, not ratepayers and multiple witnesses have demonstrated the financing is reasonable. As indicated above, Mr. Ives states that Joint Applicant witnesses explain that it is not a precedent of the KCC to use a consolidated capital structure when setting rates and that the KCC is not "obligated to bail out the financial condition of the parent company or the utility," explaining that the KCC has

¹⁴⁹ *Id.*, at p. 29, lines 13-16.

¹⁵⁰ *Id.*, at p. 30, lines 14-22.

"tools" to address concerns without shifting any consequences of a weakened utility to customers.¹⁵¹ Mr. Ives states that GPE has proposed ring-fencing commitments to insulate customers from any potential negative impact from the transaction caused by higher leverage at the parent company level. In response to Mr. Hempling's discussion of "benchmark competition," Mr. Ives states the KCC has the ability to use industry benchmarking studies to evaluate the utilities.

Merger Standard (e)

Merger standard (e) relates to the effect of the transaction on shareholders. Mr. Ives notes that many of the issues raised under merger standard (e) are actually related to other merger standards, which have already been addressed. Joint Applicant witnesses "emphasize" that GPE and Westar shareholders are sophisticated and have relied on sound analyses and recommendations when unanimously approving the transaction.

Merger Standard (f)

Merger standard (f) is an analysis as to whether the transaction maximizes Kansas energy resources. Mr. Ives explains the KCPL IRP process, noting plant retirements and associated costs are part of that process. If the transaction is approved, the IRP process will be expanded to include Westar, and no plants will be retired without fully vetting them through the IRP process. Under the IRP process, if a plant retirement is deemed necessary, the IRP process, according to Mr. Ives, would reflect the most efficient use of resources.

¹⁵¹ *Id.*, at p. 31, lines 4-16.

Merger Standard (g)

Merger standard (g) discusses economic waste. Mr. Ives discusses how Joint Applicant rebuttal testimony demonstrates the transaction will increase productivity, thereby reducing economic waste. He cites Joint Applicant witness Hall's rebuttal testimony, which states, "lower electricity rates help all impacted Kansas businesses increase their productivity and help all Kansas households have greater purchasing power for items other than electricity."¹⁵²

Merger Standard (h)

Merger standard (h) addresses impacts of the transaction on public safety. Mr. Ives states that Joint Applicants respond to testimony related to concerns with Westar's vegetation management program, commenting that cost reductions in that area are not related to safety but to efficiencies in how the vegetation management program is staffed, managed and executed. He notes that the intended efficiencies will not result in fewer trees being trimmed or increased outages or hazards.

In response to KCC Staff comments related to staffing and call center concerns, Joint Applicants explain that both call centers will continue to operate with the same emphasis on customers and will continue to be staffed 7x24x365 for emergency calls.

Finally, in response to KCC Staff discussions related to quality of service metrics and recommendations that penalties be imposed for not meeting standards, Mr. Ives states that "quality of service metrics are not specifically provided for under the Merger Standards. While this is a fundamental priority of the Joint Applicants and will continue to be so post-Transaction, there is no basis or support for the positions taken by Mr. Gile [and intervenors] in this regard." Mr. Ives comments that KCC Staff's recommended service quality standards are "unprecedented

¹⁵² *Id.*, at p. 37, lines 7-9.
and unwarranted" and are inconsistent with KCC Staff recommendations previously approved by the KCC. "The result of Staff's recommended service quality standards is to unreasonably increase the probably that significant penalties will be incurred" and the penalties are designed to continue indefinitely as opposed to terminating after a showing of no service decline.... While [GPE] can appreciate the need to assure that the Transaction does not reduce service quality, perpetuating a more expensive and burdensome level of regulation indefinitely is not conducive to efficient regulation for the long term and cannot be considered to be in the public interest."¹⁵³

Mr. Ives concludes by stating that Joint Applicants' responses to concerns raised by other parties and the addition of new merger commitments the Joint Applicants put forward, "the positive impact this Transaction will have on the public interest is abundantly clear" and he urges the KCC to approve the request. He continues, "This Transaction meets all industry standards for being consistent with the public interest, and is fully consistent with the KCC's merger approval guidelines."¹⁵⁴

V. Any Conclusions/Recommendations/Additional Comments

Staff continues to recommend the Commission approve the Stipulations and Agreements that have been submitted between GPE/KCPL/GMO and Staff and GPE/KCPL/GMO and OPC as those S&As incorporate commitments the Missouri utilities have agreed upon relative to the proposed acquisition and those commitments are designed to protect the interests of Missouri ratepayers and the State.

¹⁵³ *Id.*, at p. 39 lines 5-23.

¹⁵⁴ *Id.*, at p. 40, lines 3-9.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²	
	Applicability of Commitmen	ts and Conditio	ns	
rema	These conditions ³ are presented as a package. Changes to any individual condition may require changes to other conditions. The conditions will remain in force and effect for the time period specified in the condition or if no time period is specified in perpetuity and in all cases unless otherwise approved by the KCC.			
	General Condition	ions		
1	GPE intends to maintain its corporate headquarters in Kansas City, Missouri and GPE shall honor all terms and conditions of the existing lease for its headquarters office located at 1200 Main in Kansas City, Missouri, which expires in October 2032.GPE has also committed in the Merger Agreement to maintain the current Westar Topeka downtown headquarters building at 818 South Kansas Avenue in Topeka, Kansas for GPE's Kansas headquarters. GPE shall honor all terms and conditions of the existing lease for the Westar headquarters building, which expires in April 2023.	Expanded	Responsive to testimony of Staff and other intervenors regarding impacts on Kansas, local communities, and local economies, as well as workforce reductions.	

¹ This column identifies whether the proferred condition is: **existing** – i.e., was proferred by the Joint Applicants initially in the Joint Application, Exhibit B, and the Direct Testimony of Darrin Ives, pp. 12-13; **expanded** – i.e., a condition initially proferred by the Joint Applicants has been expanded in response to Staff or intervenor concerns; or **new** – i.e., is being proferred by the Joint Applicants for the first time in response to Staff or intervenor concerns.

² This column identifies ways in which the proferred conditions are responsive Staff and intevernor testimonies. This column is meant to be illustrative and not exhaustive. "Responsive" means the condition is intended to respond to the identified topic/category. For cases where the Joint Applicants' condition reflects a specific condition proposed by an intervenor, greater detail is provided. "No change" indicates that the condition has not been materially revised from what the Joint Applicants initially proferred, recognizing that the initial conditions reflect the Joint Applicants' effort to proactively address expected concerns.

³ Though the terms "condition" and "commitment" may have slightly different meanings, for the sake of simplicity, this exhibit generally uses the term "condition" to refer to Joint Applicants' proferred conditions and commitments.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony ²
2	Upon completion of the Transaction, GPE will add one current Westar board member to the board of directors of GPE.	New	Responsive to tesimony of Staff and intervenors regarding GPE's Board of Directors.
3	GPE has committed to continue charitable giving and community involvement in the Westar service territory at levels equal to or greater than Westar's 2015 levels for a minimum of five (5) years following Transaction close.	Expanded	Responsive to testimony of Staff and other intervenors regarding impacts on Kansas, local communities, and local economies.
4	Honor all existing collective bargaining agreements.	Existing	No change
5	Maintain existing compensation levels and benefits of Westar employees for two years after the closing of the Transaction.	Existing	No change
6	While Transaction-related efficiencies will result in lower employee headcount for the combined organization in both Kansas and Missouri post-closing compared to the two stand-alone organizations prior to closing, GPE expects to achieve such Transaction-related efficiencies in a generally balanced way across both states. Additionally, GPE shall not effect an involuntary reduction in workforce or involuntary retirement program due to the Transaction which results in a reduction in the Kansas-based workforce of KCP&L and Westar of greater than 20 percent for a period of three years after the date of the closing of the Transaction.	Expanded	Responsive to testimony of Staff and other intervenors regarding impacts on Kansas, local communities, and local economies, as well as workforce reductions.
7	Make best efforts to achieve desired staffing reductions through natural attrition.	Existing	No change
8	Consider targeted voluntary staffing reduction programs if natural attrition is not sufficient. Where severance is unavoidable, honor, and in some cases enhance, Westar's employee severance package.	Existing	No change
9	Maintain and promote all low-income assistance programs consistent with those in place at all operating utility companies prior to the	Existing	No change

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony ²
	Transaction		
	Financing and Ring-Fenci	ng Conditions	
10	Separate capital structures: GPE, KCP&L and Westar shall maintain separate capital structures to finance the activities and operations of each entity unless otherwise authorized by the Commission. Unless the Commission authorizes otherwise, GPE, KCP&L and Westar shall maintain separate Corporate Credit Ratings, and separate debt so that neither GPE, KCP&L nor Westar will be responsible for the debts of each other or their other affiliated companies. GPE, KCP&L and Westar shall also maintain adequate capacity under revolving credit facilities and commercial paper, if any, which capacity may be administered on a combined basis provided that pricing is separated by entity and there are neither cross-default provisions nor provisions under which KCP&L or Westar guarantee the debt obligations of any GPE affiliate. GPE, KCP&L and Westar shall also maintain separate preferred stock, if any. KCP&L and Westar plan to use reasonable and prudent investment grade capital structures. KCP&L and Westar will be provided with appropriate amounts of equity from GPE to maintain such capital structures. GPE shall maintain consolidated debt of no more than 70 percent of total consolidated capitalization. KCP&L's debt shall be maintained at no more than 65 percent. GPE commits that Westar's debt shall also be maintained at no more than 65 percent. GPE commits that Westar and KCP&L will not make any dividend payments to the parent company to	Expanded	This reflects KEPCo witness Dismukes' proposed commitments 1 and 1a. ⁴ This also reflects Mr. Dismukes proposed commitment 9, with one modification being that that the Joint Applicants specify debt level at no more than 65 percent for dividend payments to the parent company, rather than Mr. Dismukes' proposal of at least 40 percent equity level. This also reflects BPU witness Lesser's suggested "restrictions" (ii) and (iii) ⁵ and KIC witness Gorman's recommended condition related to capital structures, though Mr. Gorman recommends an equity ratio of 50 percent. ⁶

⁴ Dismukes Direct Testimony, Exhibit DED-2. All references to Mr. Dismukes apply to this same exhibit.

⁵ Lesser Direct Testimony, p. 114.
⁶ Gorman Direct Testimony, p. 23.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
	the extent that the payment would result in an increase in either utility's debt level above 65 percent of its total capitalization, unless the Commission authorizes otherwise.		
11	Separation of assets: GPE commits that KCP&L and Westar will not comingle their assets with the assets of any other person or entity, except as allowed under the Commission's Affiliate Transaction statutes or other Commission order. GPE commits that KCP&L and Westar will conduct business as separate legal entities and shall hold all of their assets in their own legal entity name unless otherwise authorized by Commission order. GPE, KCP&L and Westar affirm that the present legal entity structure that separates their regulated business operations from their unregulated business operations shall be maintained unless express Commission approval is sought to alter any such structure. GPE, KCP&L and Westar further commit that proper accounting procedures will be employed to protect against cross-subsidization of GPE's, KCP&L's and Westar's non-regulated businesses, or GPE's other regulated businesses in Kansas or its regulated businesses in other jurisdictions by Westar's Kansas customers.	Expanded	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitments 1a, 2, and 7. This also reflects Mr. Gorman's recommended "ring fencing structure" 3. ⁷
12	Other Separation: Neither KCP&L nor Westar shall guarantee the debt of the other, or of GPE, or of any of GPE's other affiliates, or otherwise enter into make-well or similar agreements, unless otherwise authorized by the Commission. Neither KCP&L nor Westar shall pledge their respective stock or assets as collateral for obligations of any other entity,	Expanded	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitments 3, 3a, 3b, and 4. This also reflects Mr. Gorman's recommended "ring fencing structure" 3.8

⁷ Gorman Direct Testimony, p. 25.
⁸ Gorman Direct Testimony, p. 25.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
	unless otherwise authorized by the Commission. Neither KCP&L nor Westar will include, in any debt or credit instrument of Westar and KCP&L, any financial covenants or default triggers related to GPE or any of its affiliates.		
13	<u>Use of utility-specific capital structure</u> : KCP&L and Westar intend to utilize their respective utility-specific capital structure in general rate case filings subsequent to the close of the Transaction. In such filings, KCP&L or Westar (as applicable) shall provide (a) evidence demonstrating that the Transaction has not resulted in a downgrade to that utility's Corporate Credit Rating that exists at the time the general rate case is filed compared to the Corporate Credit Rating of that utility that existed as of May 27, 2016, or (b) if such a Corporate Credit Rating downgrade resulting from the Transaction exists at the time the general rate case is filed, evidence demonstrating that Kansas customers are held harmless from any cost increases resulting from such a downgrade, and (c) evidence supporting the reasonableness of using the utility-specific capital structure of KCP&L or Westar in determining a fair and reasonable rate of return for the applicable utility.	Expanded	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitments 1b and 6. This also reflect Mr. Gorman's recommended condition 3. related to credit rating. ⁹
14	Credit rating downgrade: In the event KCP&L or Westar should have its respective Standard & Poor's ("S&P") or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating downgraded to below BBB- or Baa3, respectively, as a result of the Transaction, KCP&L and/or Westar (the "Impacted Utility") commits to file: i. Notice with the Commission within five (5) business days of such downgrade;	Expanded	This reflects and adds to Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitment 1c.

⁹ Gorman Direct Testimony, p. 21.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony ²
i u C r i U H t	 A pleading with the Commission within sixty (60) days which shall include the following: Actions the Impacted Utility may take to raise its S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating to BBB- or Baa3, respectively, including the costs and benefits of such actions and any plan the Impacted Utility may have to undertake such actions. If the costs of returning Westar and/or KCP&L to investment grade are above the benefits of such actions, Westar and/or KCP&L shall be required to show and explain why it is not necessary, or cost-effective, to take such actions and how the utility(s) can continue to provide efficient and sufficient service in Kansas under such circumstances; The change, if any, on the capital costs of the Impacted Utility due to its S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating being below BBB- or Baa3, respectively; and Documentation detailing how the Impacted Utility will not request from its Kansas customers, directly or indirectly, any higher capital costs incurred due to a downgrade of its S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating below BBB- or Baa3, respectively; File with the Commission, every forty-five (45) days thereafter intil the Impacted Utility has regained its S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating of BBB- or Baa3, respectively or above, an updated status eport with respect to the items required in paragraph 4(c)(ii) above. If the Commission determines that the decline of the Impacted Utility's S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating to a level below BBB- or Baa3, respectively, has caused its quality of service to decline, hen the Impacted Utility shall be required to file a plan with the Commission detailing the steps that will be taken to restore service 		

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
	 quality levels that existed prior to the ratings decline. v. In the event KCP&L's or Westar's affiliation with GPE or any of GPE's affiliates is the reason for KCP&L's or Westar's respective S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating to be downgraded to below BBB- or Baa3, respectively, KCP&L and/or Westar shall pursue additional legal and structural separation, if necessary, from the affiliate(s) causing the downgrade, and the Impacted Utility shall not pay a common dividend without Commission approval or until the Impacted Utility's S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating has been restored to BBB- or Baa3, respectively, or above. vi. If KCP&L's or Westar's respective S&P or Moody's Corporate Credit Rating declines below BBB- or Baa3, respectively, as a result of the Transaction, the Impacted Utility shall file with the Commission a comprehensive risk management plan that assures the Impacted Utility's access to and cost of capital will not be further impaired. The plan shall include a non-consolidation opinion if required by S&P or Moody's. 		
15	<u>Cost of capital</u> : Neither KCP&L nor Westar shall seek an increase to their cost of capital as a result of the Transaction or KCP&L's and Westar's ongoing affiliation with GPE and its affiliates after the Transaction. Any net increase in the cost of capital that KCP&L or Westar seek shall be supported by documentation that: (a) the increases are a result of factors not associated with the Transaction or the post-Transaction operations of GPE or its non-KCP&L and non-Westar affiliates; (b) the increases are not a result of changes in business, market, economic or other conditions caused by the Transaction or the post-Transaction operations of GPE or its non-KCP&L and non-Westar affiliates; and (c) the increases are not a result of changes in the risk profile of KCP&L or Westar caused by the Transaction or the post-	Expanded	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitment 6.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²		
	Transaction operations of GPE or its non-KCP&L and non-Westar affiliates. The provisions of this section are intended to recognize the Commission's authority to consider, in appropriate proceedings, whether this Transaction or the post-Transaction operations of GPE or its non- KCP&L and non-Westar affiliates have resulted in capital cost increases for KCP&L or Westar. Nothing in this condition shall restrict the Commission from disallowing such capital cost increases from recovery in KCP&L or Westar's rates.				
16	Goodwill: The goodwill arising from the Transaction will be maintained on the books of GPE and is therefore not expected to negatively affect KCP&L's or Westar's cost of capital; however, if such goodwill becomes impaired other than as a result of a Commission order and such impairment negatively affects KCP&L's or Westar's cost of capital, all net costs associated with the decline in the Impacted Utility's credit quality specifically attributed to the goodwill impairment, considering all other capital cost effects of the Transaction and the impairment, shall be excluded from the determination of the Impacted Utility's rates. For the first five (5) years after closing of the Transaction, GPE shall provide Staff and CURB its annual goodwill impairment analysis in a format that includes spreadsheets in their original format with formulas and links to other spreadsheets intact and any printed materials within thirty (30) days after the filing of GPE's Form 10 Q for the period in which the analysis is performed, as well as all supporting documentation. Thereafter, this analysis will be made available to Staff and CURB upon request.	Expanded	This provides greater detail regarding the Joint Applicants' commitment not to seek recovery of goodwill, i.e., the acquisition premium, in rates, which is also proposed in Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitment 11.		
	Ratemaking, Accouting, and Related Conditions				
17	Each utility will file a general rate case in Kansas no later than January 1, 2019.	New	This responds to testimony regarding the timing of rate cases.		

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
18	For ratemaking purposes, Westar and KCP&L agree to the use of an actual utility-specific capital structure with an equity share of no less than 45 percent and no more than 53 percent; provided, however, that Westar and KCP&L may petition the Commission for relief from this condition for reasons not related to the Transaction and the Commission may grant such relief, to the extent it chooses to do so, based on a finding of good cause.	New	This commitment builds upon Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitment 10, except that Mr. Dismukes proposes an equity share of no less than 40 percent (rather than 45 percent, as the Joint Applicants propose).
19	Transition costs are those costs incurred to integrate Westar under the ownership of GPE and include integration planning and execution, and "costs to achieve." Transition costs include capital and non-capital costs. Non-capital transition costs can be ongoing costs or one-time costs. KCP&L's and Westar's non-capital transition costs, which shall include but not be limited to severance payments made to employees other than those required to be made under change of control agreements, can be deferred on the books of either KCP&L or Westar to be considered for recovery in KCP&L and Westar future rate cases. If subsequent rate recovery is sought, KCP&L and Westar will have the burden of proof to clearly identify where all transaction costs are just and reasonable as their incurrence facilitated the ability to provide benefits to its Kansas customers. Such benefits may be the result of avoiding or shifting costs and activities.	Expanded	This provides greater detail regarding the treatment of transition costs, which is addressed in Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitments 14, 14a, 14b. This also reflects Mr. Gorman's recommended condition 4. related to transition costs. ¹⁰
20	Goodwill associated with the premium over book value of the assets paid for the shares of Westar stock (referred to herein as "Acquisition Premium") will be maintained on the books of GPE. The amount of any	Expanded	This provides greater detail regarding the Joint Applicants' commitment not to seek recovery of goodwill, i.e., the acquisition premium, in rates, as

¹⁰ Gorman Direct Testimony, p. 21.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony ²
	Acquisition Premium paid for Westar shall not be included in the revenue requirement of KCP&L or Westar in future Kansas rate cases, unless otherwise ordered by the Commission. Neither KCP&L nor Westar will seek direct or indirect recovery or recognition in retail rates of any Acquisition Premium through revenue requirement in future rate cases; provided, however, that if any party to any KCP&L or Westar general rate case proposes to impute the cost or proportion of the debt GPE is using to finance the Transaction to either KCP&L or Westar for purposes of determining a fair and reasonable return for either utility, then KCP&L and Westar reserve the right to seek, in any such rate case, recovery and recognition in retail rates of the Acquisition Premium.		is proposed in Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitement 11.
21	Transaction costs include, but are not limited to, those costs relating to obtaining regulatory approvals, development of transaction documents, investment banking costs, costs related to raising equity incurred prior to the close of the Transaction, severance payments required to be made by change of control agreements, and communication costs regarding the ownership change with customers and employees. Transaction costs shall be recorded on GPE's books. Neither KCP&L nor Westar will seek either direct or indirect recovery or recognition in retail rates of any Transaction costs through its revenue requirement in future rate cases; provided, however, that if any party to any KCP&L or Westar general rate case proposes to impute the cost or proportion of the debt GPE is using to finance the Transaction to either KCP&L or Westar for purposes of determining a fair and reasonable return for either utility, then KCP&L and Westar reserve the right to seek, in any such rate case, recovery and recognition in retail rates of transaction costs.	Expanded	This provides greater detail regarding the treatment of transaction costs, which is addressed in Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitments 11, 11a, and 11b.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
22	KCP&L's and Westar's fuel and purchased power costs shall not be adversely impacted as a result of the Transaction.	New	This is responsive to testimony of Staff and other intervenors regarding customer rate impacts.
23	GPE commits that retail rates for KCP&L and Westar customers shall not increase as a result of the Transaction.	New	This is responsive to testimony of Staff and other intervenors regarding customer rate impacts.
24	The return on equity capital ("ROE") as reflected in Westar's and KCP&L's rates will not be adversely affected as a result of the Transaction. GPE agrees the ROE shall be determined in future rate cases, consistent with applicable law, regulations and practices of the Commission.	New	This is responsive to testimony of Staff and other intervenors regarding customer rate impacts.
25	Provided the actual utility-specific capital structure is used to set rates for KCP&L and Westar, GPE, KCP&L and Westar commit to uphold the principle that their future costs of service and rates will be set commensurate with the financial and business risks attendant to each affiliate's regulated utility operations and that they will not oppose, in either a regulatory proceeding or by judicial appeal of a Commission decision, the application of this principle.	Expanded	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitment 13.
26	GPE commits that in future rate case proceedings, KCP&L and Westar will support their assurances provided in this document with appropriate analysis, testimony, and necessary journal entries fully clarifying and explaining how any such determinations were made.	New	This formalizes GPE's intention with regard to demonstrating compliance with these commitments.
	Affiliate Transactions and Cost Allocatio	ns Manual (CA	M) Conditions
27	KCP&L and Westar commit that they will file with the Commission within sixty (60) days of closing of the Transaction an executed copy of all additional relevant Affiliate Service Agreements related to the Transaction, pursuant to K.S.A. 66-1402.	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding affiliates and enabling effective regulation by the KCC.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
28	GPE, KCP&L and Westar each expressly recognize that each represents an "Affiliated Interest" under K.S.A. 66-1401, 66-1402, and 66-1403. These statutes confer certain jurisdiction on the Commission regarding access to books and records, submission of contracts, review of affiliate transactions detail, etc.	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding affiliates and enabling effective regulation by the KCC.
29	KCP&L and Westar will be operated after close of the Transaction in compliance with the Commission's affiliate transaction rules as set forth in K.S.A. 66-1401, <i>et seq.</i> , and in compliance with the affiliate rules adopted in the Commission's December 3, 2010 Order in Docket No. 06-GIMX-181-GIV ("06-181 Order"), or will obtain any necessary variances from such rules, and the Commission's August 7, 2001 Order in Docket No. 01-KCPE-708-MIS ("01-708 Order").	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding affiliates and enabling effective regulation by the KCC.
30	GPE and its subsidiaries commit that all information related to an affiliate transaction consistent with the affiliate statutes and the Commission's 06-181 and 01-708 Orders in the possession of GPE will be treated in the same manner as if that information is under the control of either KCP&L or Westar.	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding affiliates and enabling effective regulation by the KCC.
31	GPE and its subsidiaries shall seek recovery of intercompany charges to their regulated utility affiliates in their first base rate proceedings following the closing of the Transaction at levels equal to the lesser of actual costs or the costs allowed related to such functions in the cost of service of their most recent rate case prior to the closing of the Transaction, as adjusted for inflation measured by the Gross Domestic Product Price Index. Billings for common-use assets shall be permitted consistent with GPE's current practices.	New	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitment 15.
32	Joint Applicants shall maintain separate books and records, system of accounts, financial statements and bank accounts for Westar and KCP&L. The records and books of Westar and KCP&L will be maintained under	Expanded	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitements 16, 16a, 16b.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
	the FERC Uniform System of Accounts ("USOA") applicable to investor- owned jurisdictional electric utilities, as adopted by the Commission.		
33	The Transaction is the subject of a variance request currently before the Missouri Public Service Commission ("MPSC") and an order is expected from the MPSC no later than April 24, 2017. GPE and KCP&L commit to pursue this variance from the provisions of Missouri Affiliate Transaction Rule 4 CSR 240-20.015 and endeavor to have such variance in place by Transaction close. The variance will provide for goods and services transactions between KCP&L, GMO and Westar to occur at cost except for wholesale power transactions, which will be based on rates approved by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC"). Within thirty (30) days of the issuance of a final MPSC order in that proceeding (Case No. EM-2016-0324), KCP&L and Westar will cause to be filed in this docket a copy of the final order.	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding affiliates and enabling effective regulation by the KCC.
34	KCP&L and Westar agree to meet with Staff and CURB no later than sixty (60) days after the closing of the Transaction to provide a description of its expected impact on the allocation of costs among GPE's utility and non-utility subsidiaries as well as a description of its expected impact on the cost allocation manuals ("CAMs") of KCP&L and Westar. No later than six (6) months after the closing of the Transaction but no less than two (2) months before the filing of a general rate case for either KCP&L or Westar, whichever occurs first, KCP&L and Westar agree to file updates to their existing CAMs reflecting process and recordkeeping changes necessitated by the Transaction.	Expanded	This reflects and expands upon Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitement 16g.
35	GPE, KCP&L and Westar will maintain adequate records to support, demonstrate the reasonableness of, and enable the audit and examination of all centralized corporate costs that are allocated to or directly charged to KCP&L or Westar. Nothing in this condition shall be deemed a	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding enabling effective regulation by the KCC.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²	
	waiver of any rights of GPE, KCP&L or Westar to seek protection of the information or to object, for purposes of submitting such information as evidence in any evidentiary proceeding, to the relevancy or use of such information by any party.			
	Quality of Service C	onditions		
36	Commencing with the beginning of the first full calendar year after closing, KCP&L and Westar will provide electric service reliability and call center service that meets or is better than the performance metric thresholds set forth in the schedules KTN-1, KTN-2, KTN-3. ¹¹ If KCP&L or Westar fail to meet a particular performance metric threshold, then penalties will apply in accordance with the these schedules and provisions. ¹² KCP&L and Westar will report quarterly on its performance relative to these service metrics beginning with the first full calendar quarter following Transaction close. If KCP&L or Westar perform without penalties on any metric for three consecutive years, then the reporting and penalty provisions for that metric for that utility will terminate.	Expanded	This reflects several elements of recommendations put forth by Staff witness Gile ¹³ and CURB witness Harden ¹⁴ , with some modifications.	
	Access to Records			
37	KCP&L and Westar shall provide Staff and CURB with access, upon reasonable written notice during working hours and subject to appropriate confidentiality and discovery procedures, to all written information provided to common stock, bond or bond rating analysts which directly or	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding enabling effective regulation by the KCC.	

¹¹ Noblet Rebuttal Testimony, Schedules KTN-1, KTN-2, KTN-3.

¹² *Ibid*.

¹³ Gile Direct, pp. 10-16.

¹⁴ Harden Direct, pp. 9-10.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
	indirectly pertains to KCP&L or Westar or any affiliate that exercises influence or control over KCP&L, Westar or GPE. Such information includes, but is not limited to, common stock analyst and bond rating analyst reports. For purposes of this condition, "written" information includes, but is not limited to, any written and printed material, audio and video tapes, computer disks, and electronically stored information. Nothing in this condition shall be deemed a waiver of any entity's right to seek protection of the information or to object, for purposes of submitting such information as evidence in any evidentiary proceeding, to the relevancy or use of such information by any party.		
38	GPE, KCP&L and Westar shall make available to Staff and CURB, upon written notice during normal working hours and subject to appropriate confidentiality and discovery procedures, all books, records and employees as may be reasonably required to verify compliance with KCP&L and Westar's CAM and any conditions ordered by this Commission. GPE, KCP&L and Westar shall also provide Staff and CURB any other such information (including access to employees) relevant to the Commission's ratemaking, financing, safety, quality of service and other regulatory authority over KCP&L or Westar; provided that any entity producing records or personnel shall have the right to object on any basis under applicable law and Commission rules, excluding any objection that such records and personnel of affiliates; (a) are not within the possession or control of either KCP&L or Westar or (b) are either not relevant or are not subject to, the Commission's jurisdiction and statutory authority by virtue of, or as a result of, the implementation of the proposed Transaction.	New	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitement 16c.

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
39	KCP&L and Westar shall provide Staff and CURB access, upon reasonable request, the complete GPE Board of Directors' meeting minutes, including all agendas and related information distributed in advance of the meeting, presentations and handouts, provided that privileged information shall continue to be subject to protection from disclosure and KCP&L and Westar shall continue to have the right to object to the provision of such information on relevancy grounds.	New	This addresses testimony of Staff and others regarding enabling effective regulation by the KCC.
40	KCP&L and Westar will maintain records supporting its affiliated transactions for at least five (5) years. Within six months of the close of the merger, Joint Applicants will provide to the Commission Staff detailed journal entries recorded to reflect the transaction and the provisions of this Agreement. The Joint Applicants shall also provide the final detailed journal entries to be filed with the Commission no later than 13 months after the date of the closing. These entries must show, and shall include but not be limited to, the entries made to record or remove from all utility accounts any acquisition premium costs or transaction costs.	New	This reflects Mr. Dismukes' proposed commitement 16d.
	Parent Company Co	onditions	
41	GPE and Westar commit to reaffirm and honor any prior commitments made by Westar to the Commission to comply with any previously issued Commission orders applicable to Westar or its previous owners except as otherwise provided for herein.	New	This affirms GPE's and Westar's intentions to honor all prior commitments.
42	Parent acknowledges that its utility subsidiaries (existing and proposed) need significant amounts of capital to invest in energy supply and delivery infrastructure (including, but not limited to, renewable energy resources and other environmental sustainability initiatives such as energy efficiency and demand response programs) and acknowledges that meeting these capital requirements of its utility subsidiaries will be	Existing	No change

No.	Joint Applicants' Proferred Merger Commitments and Conditions	Existing, Expanded or New ¹	Responsiveness to Staff/ Intervenor Testimony²
	considered a high priority by Parent's board of directors and executive management and that Parent's access to capital post-transaction will permit it and its utility subsidiaries to meet their statutory obligation to provide sufficient and efficient service.		
43	GPE will provide to the KCC Staff its integrated resource plan (IRP) within 30 days of its filing in Missouri.	New	This addresses several of the conditions proposed by Staff witness Drabinksi and will ensure the timely provision of information regarding generation plant closure. ¹⁵

¹⁵ Drabinski Direct Testimony pp. 88-91.